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On page 19, Calendar 416, ~ubstitute for Senate 

Bill Number 2751 AN .ACT CONCERNING THE RECOMMENDATIONS 

BY THE· LEGISLAT~VE COMMISSIONERS FOR TECHNICAL 

REVISIONS TO THE EDUCATION STATUTES, fav6rable report 

of· the Commit tee on Educat-ion. 

DEJ;>UTY SPEAKER O'CONNOR: 

Representative Fleischmann. 

REP. FLEISCHMANN (18th): 

Thank: you, Mr.· Sp·eaker. Mr·. Speaker, it's good 

to see you up there. 

I move acceptance· of the joint committee's 

favorable report and passage of the bill . 

DEPUT~ SPEAKER O'CONNOR: 

The question is acceptance of the joint 

committee's favo.rable report and passage of the bill. 

Representative Fleischmann, you have the floor. 

REP. FLEISCHMANN (18th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

Mr. Speaker, the measure before us .makes purely 

technical changes to the education statutes. All 

changes. he·rein were put together by the legislative 

commissioner's · office.s. They will make our stat·utes 

read be.tter and more clearly without having any affect 

on the underlying purposes o·f those statutes. .I hope 
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the .entire chamber will join me in supporting this 

bill. Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER O'CONNOR: 

Thank yo.u, Mr. Chairman. 

Are there ahy further remarks? Will you remark 

further on the bill? 

Representat~ve Giuliano. 

'REP. GIULIANO ( 23.rd) : 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

Mr. Speaker, just a few questions, through you, 

to the proponent of the bill1 please . 

DEPUTY SPEAKER o•·coNNOR: 

Please proceed, madam. 

REP. GIULI'ANO (2-3rd): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

You know, oftentimes, I think it's an annual 

event for us that we have technical revisions, minor 

re~isio~~, department revlsionsr I think fb~ the 

edification of th.e chamber and, through you, Mr. · 

Speaker, I would just ask for some descriptors on 

these minor changes. I thint that is helpful for 

people in having informed votes to understand what 

teally true technicalities these might be. Through 

you, Mr. Speaker. 
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Through you, Mr. Speaker, first~ just to be 

clear, there are no minor change·s here, only technical 

changes. So, f(yr example, on line six. it adds the 

.word "estab~ished." In line 48, it adds the phrase, 

"of this section." In line 105 and 104, it adds the 

words, "as amended by this act." "In line 16,1,., it 

corrects a reference from Chap·ter 106 t·o Chapter 166, 
. . 

_and I believe that is the-entirety of the changes. 

They are all compl.etely tecl:mical. Through you, Mr. 

Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER O'CONNOR: 

Than"k you, sir .. 

Representative G:iuliano. 

REP .. GIULI~NO ( 23rd) : 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

And through you, ·lines 29 through 34 speak to 

initial educator certification. This does not 

.represent any substantive changes in the certification 

proc~ss for teachers in Connecticut. Through you, Mr. 

Spea.ker . 

DEPUTY SPEAKER O'CONNOR: 
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Repres·entati ve Fleischmann. 

REP. FLEISCHMANN (18th) : 

22 
:M'a y 4 , 2 0 1 0 

Thro.ugh you, Mr. Speaker, that. is correct .. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER O'CONNOR: 

Representative Giuliano. 

REP. GIUL,IANO ( 23rd) : 

Thank you, Mr ... Speaker. I'd like to tha-nk ·my 

coll.eague on the Education Committee tor those 

clarifications of.the technical changes, and I would 

stand in support the bill. Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER O'CONNOR: 

Thank you~ madam. 

Will you rernark further on this bill? Will you 

remark fu.rther on this bill? 

If not., will staff and gu~sts please come to. the 

well of the House. w.±11 the members please take their 

seats. The machine will be open~ 

THE CLERK: 

~he House Of Representatives is voting by roll 

call. · Members to tl)e chamber.. The Hous.e is voting by 

roll call. Members. to chamber, please .. 

DEPUTY SPEAKtR O'CONNOR: 

Have .all the members voted? ~ave all the members 

voted? Will the .memb·e-rs please check the board and 
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determine i:f your vote is prope~ly cast. And if all 

th,e members have voted, the machine will be locked and 

the Clerk will take a tally. 

Will the Clerk please announce the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

~enate Bill 275 in concurrence with the Senate. 

Total_number voting 143 

Necessary for. adoption 72 

Those vo~ing Yea 143 

Those voting Nay 0 

Those absent and not voting 8 

DEPUTY S.PEAKER 0 I CONNOR:-

Jh,e bill passes. 

Will ·the· Clerk please call Calendar Numbe.r 4 7 6. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 2_4 ,_ Calendar 4 76, Substitute for Senate 

Bill Number-, .13, . ~N ACT CONCERNING REAL ESTATE 

APPRAISAL MANAGEMENT COMPANIES, favorable report of 

the Commi t·tee on Judiciary. 

Representative Fontana. 

REP. FONTANA ( a·7th.) : 

Thank youj Mr. Speaker. 

Mr. Speaker, I move for acceptance of· the· joint 

committee 1 s favorable r·eport and passag.e of the bill 
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Calendar 210, PR; Calendar 216 is marked go; 

Calendar 217, Senate Bill Number 201, Mr. President, 

move t·o place this i tern on the consent calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 

Calendar 221, pass temporarily.· 

THE CHAIR; 

Without objection, so ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 

Calendar 222, Senate Bill Number 275, Mr . 
. ~ 

President, move to place this item on the consent 

calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Without objection, so ordered. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Mr. President. 

Calendar 224, Senate Bill Number 439, Mr. 

President, move to refer this item to the Committee on 

Human Services. 

THE CHAIR: 

Without objection, so ordered. 
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Calendar page 9, Calendar 117, Senate Bill 232. 

Calendar page 10, Calendar 119, substitute for. 

Senate Bill 261; Calendar 124, substitute for Senate 

Bill. 251. 

Calendar'page 11, Cqlendar 149, Senate Bill 244. 

Calendar page 12, Calendar 161, substitute for 

Senate Bill 258 .. 

Calendar page 13, Calendar 180, substitute for 

Senate Bill 152. 

Calendar pa9e 14, Calendar 216, substitute fo~ 

Senate Bill 256; c'alendar 217 I substitute for Senate 

Bill 201; Calendar 222, substitute for Senate Bill 

275. -
, Calendar page 15, Calendar Number 233, Senate· 

Bill Number 97. 

Calendar Number -- page 16, Calendar 239, Senate 

Bill 105. 

Calendar page 17, Calendar 270, substitute for 

Senate Bill 234. 

Calendar page 18, Calendar 296, substitute for 

House Bill 5138; Calendar 297, substitute for House 

Bill 5219; Calendar 298, House Bill 5250. 

Calendar page 19, Calendar 301, House Bill 5263; 

Calendar 302, House Bill 5292; Calendar 303, House 
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Bill 5265; Calendar 313, substitute for House Bill 

5002. 

Calendar-page 20, Calendar 314, House Bill 5201. 

Calendar page 24, Calendar 340, substitute for 

Senate Bill 175. 

Calendar page 25, Calendar 346, substitute for 

Senate Bill 151; Ca!endar -350, Senate Bill 333; 

Calendar 371, substitute for House Bill 5014. 

Calendar page 26, Calendar 375, House Bill 5320. 

Calendar page 27, Calendar 379, substitute for 

House Bill 5278; Calendar 380, substitute for House 

Bill 5452; Calendar 381, substitute for House Bill 

5006; Calendar 382, House Bill 5157. 

Calendar page 28, Calendar 384, substitute for 

House Bill 5204. 

Calendar page 29, Calendar 395, substitute for 

Senate Bill 127; Calendar 396, Senate Bill 147. 

Calendar page 30, Calendar 413, 'House Bill 5024; 

Calendar 414, substitute for House Bill 5401. 

Calendar page 31, Calendar 419, substitute for 

House Bill 5303. 

Calendar.32 --page 32, Calendar Number 421, 

substitute for House Bill 5388; and on calendar page 

34, Calendar 46, substitute for Senate Bill 68; 
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Calendar 50, substitute for Senate Bill 17. 

Calendar page 35, Calendar 64, substitute for 

Senate Bill 187. 

Calendar page 37, Calendar 109, substitute for 

' 
Senate Bill 189. 

Calendar page 39, Calendar Number 148, substitute 

for Senate Bill "226. 

Calendar page 40, Calendar 182, substitute fior 

Senate Bill 218.' 

Calendar page ~1, Calendar 188, substitute for 

Sena.te Bill 200 . 

Mr. P.resident, that completes those items placed 

on the consent calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

All right. If the Clerk has made an announcement 

that a roll call vote is in progress in t~e Senate on 

the f~rst consent calendar, the machine will be open. 

Senators may cast their vote. 

THE CLERK: 

the Senate is now voting by roll call on the 

consent calendar. Will all Senators please return to 

the chamber. The Senate is now voting by roll call on 

the consent calendar. Will all Senators please return 

to the chamber. 
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Would all Senators please check the roll call 

board to make certain that your vote is properly 

recorded. If all Senators have voted and if all votes 

are properly recorded, the machine will be locked, and 

the Clerk may take a tally. 

THE CLERK: 

Motion is on adoption of Consent Calendar Number 

1. 

Total Number Voting 35 

Those voting Yea 35 

Those voting Nay 0 

Those absent and not voting 1 

THE CHAIR: 

Consent Calendar Number 1 is passed. 

Are there any announcements or points of personal 

privilege? Are there any announcements or points of 

personal privilege? 

Senator LeBeau. 

SENATOR LEBEAU: 

Thank you, Mr. President, for a -- for an 

announcement. 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed. 

001066 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

JOINT  

STANDING 

COMMITTEE 

HEARINGS 

 

 

 

 

EDUCATION 

PART 1 

1 – 317 

 

 

2010 

 

 
 



•• 

•• 

.... 

•• 

28 
jr/gb_r EDUCATION COMMITTEE 

REP. ROJAS: ·-Post would also. be :--

SEN~TOR STtLLMAN: · Post would also. 

REP. ROJAS : · Yes .. . 

March 1, 2·010 
3:30 P.M. 

. SENATOR STILLMAN: Okay.. Thank you, sir.. Thank 
you, Mr.· Ch~i rtrian. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Thank you, Senator. Thank you 
very much, .~epr~seJ;ltati ve. 

Repr.e:sentativ:e U.rban, and then we're 
definitely ·g·et_ting to Commissioner McQuillan 

·after Represent.a.tive Urban. 

REP. URBAN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I will be 
brief. I appreciate you giving me the 
opportuni~ty to 'testify. 

My ·-- I do not have· my test·imony in written 
form, but I will' get it to you. on that. 

I am ·here. to testify on Senate Bill 275, AN 
ACT <:ONCE:RNING STAFF QUAL.IFICATIONs· FOR SCHOOL 
READINESS· PROGRAMS FOR 2015. 

And the section I would specifically change, 
the 100 per.cent vouchers requirements by 2015 
to 50 percent vouchers degree -·- vouchers 
degrees and 5.0 percent associate degrees or 
approved programs of study . 

Connecticut Charts-A-Course has been a 
participant in our :results-based 
.accountability initiative, and I .believe you 
will be getting their folder on the RBA report 
card that .. they did, and the information. · 
contained in that reJ?ort card fully ~:~upports 
the ch~nge in language that you're looking at 
here . 
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However, I would give -- I would. like to 
suggest that the committee think even a little 
further along based on their RBA report card. 
And I specifically ref·er to th~ir performance 
measure four; which shows tnat a significant 
~mount of their resources are being devoted to 
subsidizing and .scholarship levels of a 
bachelor degree program at the cost of being 
able to spend additional monies on the 
associate degr~e programs. 

Now, why woul.d I think that is ·so important? 
Well, the graduation rate on those associate 
degree programs is about 14 percent. Some of 
·the money. t~at • s being -- going over to your 
bachelor degree programs could then be used to 
study why we ·have dropout ra·tes, whether we • re 
spreading our resources too thinly, could we 
better spend the money to get that percentage 
up in the associate degree area? 

And. so why do. I say that? 

Because oftentimes, once you get your 
bachelor's degree -- because of pay parity 
issues -- you doni t ·stay. as an early childhood 
teacher. You move on to K through 12. 

So, in essence, we•.re sort of subsidizing 
the -- the K through 12. Not that I'm saying 
that that•s a bad thing to have bachelor 
deg.rees .· I'm merely saying that when 
Conn~cticut Charts-A-Course, did their RBA 
report ca:r:d, they're looking at the result 
we•re trying to achieve, and that•s all 
children healthy and ready for school success 
at age five. 

So specific~lly looking at this progra,m as to 
how it helps our early childhood education and 

. then not --you know, not. pushing that on to 
regular K through 12 .. 
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So I merely ·bring this up for the committee to 
be aware· of the tremendous jop that 
Connecticut Charts-A-Course has done on 
their RBA report card and the information that 
utilizing RBA th,roughout our government can 
give u.s with clear data-driven decisions that 
we can make. 

And, as I said, if you. look at this, yo~ will 
see that the opportunity costs of continuing 
down the bachelor' s degree J:>rogram path i.s 
costing us in tJ;le· area of our associate's 
degree, and I would a.lso daresay that "the 
a(3sociate degree: programs coming out of our 
community colleges are really doing a 
tretnendou~ . job of prepa.ring stud~nts to teach 
in preschool, much as they do in our 
registered nursing programs·. They do a 
tremend0us job of preparing our register 
nurses. 

·so I would hope. that -,- that· this bill is 
favorably reported out of committee.· I think 
it's going dc;>wn the right track. And' I'would 
just offer that RBA study for further -- for 
furth.er cons ide-rat ion. 

So thank you, Mr.· Chairman. I'd be glad to 
answer any questi·ons. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Than~ you. 

I· guess the -- the issues 'I have with RBA is 
tp.at it's a snapshot in .ti~e and there's no 
tracking measurement of·going into the fu'ture 
and follow-up on what recommendations there 
wouid be.to· improve. 

And I, you ~now.-- getting cooperation from 
sotne of the execu·tive .branch agencies is 
difficult, too, I understand_ . 
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But I'd feel -a lot more comfortable if we had 
a results-based. accountability scheme whe-re 
you had a tracking measurement going into the 
future and a. real follow-up and. 
accountability, what they needed to do to 
improve·. 

REP. URBAN: ·senator whoops, sorry. We are very 
definiteiy -- that is exactly what we need, 
and- you have made a very cogent point with the 
executive agencies. Th~ ba;seline is to look 
at over a period of. ·time, what do·es the 
baseline look at? 

The indicators are then supposed to say how do 
we change that baseline? 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Right . 

REP. URBAN: And then w:e have the strategies that 
get us there . I·t has been a ·monumental ·task 
to get some of these executive agencies to 
·participate. 

But we are, in fact, _getting there, and I do 
think if you took a look at the report cards, 
you woulQ, be pleasant'ly surprised at 'the 
progress that we.'ve made .. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Well, I commend you for your work. 
It's. a strusgle. I understand that. 

REP.. URBAN: . It is. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Probably more than tnost. 

But hopefully we can get t·o that point where 
we have -- because we·'· re not to have 
(inaudibie) aqcountability to that system 
until you have a tracking measurement for 
what what recommendations we may have for 
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Further questions 
How are you? 

Representative.Heinrich. 

REP. HEINRICH: Very well, Mr. Cha_il;11lan .. Thank 
you. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: You•re welcome. 

REP. HEINRICH: Re{>resentative, thank you for 
coming in. 

I know that you have worked quite hard with 
in conjunction with the De-partment .of 
Education on RBcA~ They've -- they•ve been a 
department ·that has stepped ·forward to work on 
RBA quite ~ bill voluntarily. 

And so perhaps. -- I don • t lq1ow if -- if you 
wanted to t.~lk very briefly about. some . of the 
ways we actually have put into place some­
tracking mechanism·s so that we can look 
forward as we work towards some of goals we've 
set for the Education Committee. 

REP. URBAN: Thank you, Representative, for ·that 
·question. 

And we have, indeed -- and the Department of-. 
Education and also in the juvenile-justice 
area, we have indicators, we have dataset$ 
that we are tracking·as we speak, and we ha,ve· 
been able to look at, for instance, early 
reading success and dril'ling down into that 
program anq finding that 'there 'were ·pr.oblems 
the.re. 

We~ve been able to look at urban violence 
issues and drilling down and finding that 
th~re were problems t·here that we· could 
address . 
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So as the senator pointed out, it is sometimes 
Like pulling te·eth, but we are, in fact, 
getting there: 

.REP. HEINRICH: Tha:rtk you, .Mr. Chairman. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Thank you, R~presentat.ive 
Heinrich. 

Any -- anything further? Thank you very ·muc.h, 
· R~present-ative .urban. 

REP.. URBAN: Thank you, Mr." Chairman. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Commissioner McQuillan. 

COMMISSIONER MARK McQUILLAN: Thank you ·very much 
for accotninoda:tihg the representatives. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Thank you very much. 

COMMISSIONER MARl< McQUI.LLAN: I hope that that time 
will b~ .deduct~d from my testimony . 

We i.ll make this a clean sweep. 
, I 

Thank you very much, Senator Gaffey and 
Representative Reynolds.. I'm delighted to be 
here. l.have a number of Raised Bills that 
I'd l,ike to ·comment on in general, and then 
perhaps t~ke ·specific questions that pertain 
to them . 

. Specifically, I'm planning to talk ·generally 
about Raised Bill 275, which is early 
childhood educati·on; Raised Bill 279 ,on 
foreign language ··instruction; 2;78 oh truancy; 
51:3.16 ·-- 5 316, excuse me, adultT~duca t ion; 

. 290, trahsportation, and· finally on· s'chool 
·violence,,: 531:5 . . \'"'• . 

·I 

That's a 'lot of cover. We ha\1-e submitted 
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written testimony, and tQ.e:tef9re I'll try not 
to repeat what's been written, but only to 
amplify•the central points that we think are 
important to take not·e of .. 

Let m¢ .begin first wi.th Raised Bill· 275. This 
is the Act Concerning Staff .Qualifications for 
School Readiness· Programs for 2015. 

I th;i.nk the. dilemma that I've seen f.irsthand 
as the co-c.h:air in the past .two or three 
years, as the early· childhood co-chair for the 
cabinet, is· that· ·we have a very serious 
problem ~n our stat~ and in our country in 
terms of providing a trained workforce to work 
with young children. 

This· is about instruction as m:uch as it is 
about finding time and space for students to 
be taught. .But the dilemma we have is that 
the bill tQ.at·the --AN ACT CONCERNING STAFF 
QUALIFICATIONS FO~ SCHOOL READINESS PROGRAMS 
FOR 2015 is holding a standard that, whii~ 
very admi~able,· is ori.e that we realistically 
can't meet. 

And. the-evidence of that has been borne out 
time· and t.ime again by ··analyses that have been 
·put forward by Commissioner Meotti and his 
s.taff, ·showing that if you look at the current 
number of enrollees in our -- in o~r 
bachelor'~ p::r:C?grams tor early childhood 
education, you look at the number of possible 
opportunities to grow the population to meet 
the· demands ~or .educat·ing our youngest 
chi1dre~, we simply can't ,get. to this standard 
by 2015 . 

. And that'· s really not ·an admis~ion of its 
imp:t;"o -- it being an i~proper st_anda:r:d. I.t' s 
simply saying tha.t C[lS a standard, we .have to 

·find an alt~rnative, p·eca:use we can't get 

000037 



••• 

• 

•• 

35 
jr/gbr EDUCATION COMMIT.TEE 

there . 

March 1, 2010 
3:30 P.M.· 

And. so what th~ Raised Bill 275 is attempting 
to do·is to find a middle ground that would 
.cut in half the expectations, in some 
respects, ·and ·simultaneously try to build the 
workforce by requiring that people have 
additional qual~fications for.an ·early 
childhood credential to, I think, increase the 
·skills that we know are so necessary to -- to 
work with children. 

So we support this bill. Understandable that 
there is dispute, I think it•s th~ issue, 
betwe·en an· a:Qsolut.e standard· on the one hand 
and an attain~ble standard·on t.he other. 

We fe·el that 'this bill does move to an 
attainable standard that I think is consis·tent 
with our· overall needs to find the highest 
quality and allows us time to evolye as a 
system and building the workforce we need for 
our young children . 

I'd like to move on next to Bill 279 
concerning foreign language taught in our 
public Schools. 

This has been a discussion for several years. 
now, and one that we at the department support 
largely in a direct way, but I think with s.ome 
qualifications. 

The dilemma that I have -- and I've always 
said this in previous testimony about th~ 
fo·reign language re9Uirement -- is that this 
is presented il)dependently of the sec(:md,ary . 
school reform initiative that we put forward 
last year. 

And at one point l·ast year· when we debated 
secondary school reform and the increase in 
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I'm ·Mary Loftus Levine, and I.' m the policy 
dir.ector ·for the Connecticut Education 

·Associ·ation, representing· over 40,000 
educ~t-ors in the public schoo.ls in our great 
state. 

I'm here to testify against Raised Bill 275, 
and for Raised Bill Number 2.79. 

As educators, we understand all too well the 
importance. of ~chool readine.ss programs not 
oz:a.ly_for our students as~ proven way to close 
the· achi.evement gap, which gets much 
atte'ntion, but .also for the economic future of 
our state. 

Just last week, I was watching Charlie Rose on 
Bloombez:g ,Financ:Lal News -·- my husband manages 
money -- .and they had a f.ascinat.ing interview 
with a·whole group of brain researchers on 
early childhood language and the developme~t 
of their language skills . 

Arid one of "the ·thought -- one of the things 
·that I put in my test:i~ony that I .found. very, 
v~ry important for today it that chi-ldren 
under the age of th:r:e.e have the incredible 
abil.ity to learn· not only their native 
language but several other languages far more 
easily and quicker than adults, and certainly 
even more than teenage~s 

The economist, Richard Rothstein, who was the 
former editor for education .for the New York 
Times, recently reported on another study 
which compared the language .development of 
children of college-educated parents to those 
·who live in ·non-college-educated parent homes, 
and the study showed two things: Not c;:mly was 
the level of the vocabulary t~at the student 
heard on a daily basis important, but the 
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number of .word~ that that child was exposed to 
by age three had a direct correlation to the 
student's achievement by third grade. 

Other res_earch that I know you • ve heard time 
and agaip. shows that it • s ·far more economical 
to put pur qollars into early childhood now 
than into remediati_on later; in the worst-case 
scenario, incarceration facilities, where 
large.percentages of our inmates ·never even 
had the opport~ity to learn ho.w to read. 

What are we. doing here in Connecticut? Well, 
we have a history of kickingthis can down the 
road for a number of reasons. And most 
recently, 'we think. tha.t this bill - -· which is 
why I'm here to speak against it today -- does 
that again. 

If this bill passes, we will be waiting until 
2015, which we thought was a date too far out 
:when it was ·first pass·ed, for -- only 5.0 
percent of a preschool staff would be required 
to have these credentials . 

The state· Department of Education, I've 
attached th~ir early childhood policy, and on 
the .eighth bullet in that, I encoura~e you to 
read that, where it states that young c;::hildren 
le·arn_ be~t ·from highly-qualified· teach_ers who . 
have specific- ·training to effectively address 
their needs. 

And the other b.ill weire in favor. We just 
.caution you about. setting online standards so 

. that the ~tudeots just aren't put in front of 
a comput~r to meet the re<IUirement. 

Thank yo~. 

SENATOR 'GAFFEY: Thank.you, I'Jla~y. I woUld agree 
with you on your first ~et of c.omme~ts 
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ass.ociated wi_th the -- t_he delay in the 
credentialing. We're caught between. a rock 
and a· hard place on this, because .testimony 
pr_ior by. Commissioner McQuillan is very true, 
that most .of the time when you have somebody 
obt-ain their BA or BS, they move on to another· 
position and get out of the area of teaching 
school readiness, .which is where we need to 
have credentialed people.· . . 

I mean, l;'m not happy at al.l that -- I mean, I 
·wrote this bill a long time ago, and I'm not 
happy that after all this time 

MARY LOFTUS LEVINE: I know. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: _we have so ·many programs ·that 
doni t .have fully credential'ed people. 

And then-to look at the prospect of del~ying 
everi further down the road doesn't make me 
.happy either . 

. But reality being what it is, we're trying to 
look for some other solution·s here. In fact, 

·we had the folks in from Easte·rn Connecticut 
State University and listened to them, how 
they. can make available certain ·professional 
development coursew.ork that may get somebody 
cred.entialed_qu,icker. 

There are some .monies that we -- we -- we have 
targeted in a bill that if they -- if they 
don't lapse, they can be .used by the 
department for that professional development. 
That will be in a; bill held -- heard next 
-Monday, I believe. 

-So I'm cogniza-nt of the concerns that you 
express . I ·• tn .happy ·to agree ·with them~ yet I 
als.o have to deal with reali.ty, . unfortunately, 

. so --
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MARY LOFTUS LEVINE: I have a suggestion. · 

SENATOR GAFFEY: The old saying there's law and 
there's reality. 

What's your suggestion? 

MARY LOFTUS LEVINE: I do have a sugge~tion. 

When we have a. nine percent. unemployment rat.e 
and we see.elemen.tary teachers are definitely 
getting laid off 1 perhaps We might pos'tpone 
consideration of.thisgiven our labor market 
being very, very. different from when this 

. concept. came up last year when. the study came· 
out. f.r~rri Mr .. Meotti saying that there weren·' t 
enough peopl.e in the pipeline. 

I believe that perhaps there may be a. lot more 
people in the pipeline in this economic. 
climate, given such ~a high un~mployment rate,. . , . . . . 
and ene that's going to be even bigger as we 
see rraore and more teaGhers getting laid off.· 

So I don't know that ·we would want to jump 
.this ye~r and just to throw that out. as 
another idea. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: It's somethi~g certainly we should 
c~:msider~ 

Thank you. ~y questions for Mary? Thank you 
very much for your time. 

MARY LOFTUS LEVINE: Thank you. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: · ~armen M.il.agros. Saez. Carmen, 
welcome. 

CAI&iEN MILAG~OS SAEZ :. . Sorry. 
~ilagros Saez. I)m 31. 

My name is Carmen 
I ··ve lived in 

000087 



••• 

•• 

•• 

.114 
j r / gbr · EDUCATION COMMITTEE 

March 1, 2010 
3:30 P.M . 

. to" the letters. or the notices . 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Thank you, Senator. 

Fur~her comments, further questions for -:­
thank you vecy· mu·ch for taking the time. I do 
appre.ciate it . 

JUSTICE CHRISTINE KELLER: Thank you. 

$ENATOR GAFFEY: Karen Ra:i,nvi.lle . 

KAREN. RAINVILLE:. Good evening. My na~e .is Karen 
· Rainville. · · I '"m the e~ecuti ve .director of the 
Connecticut Association for the Education of 
Young Children. 

We are· the .state membership associ.ation f·or 
the early childhood community current::ly 
representing more than 1700 members in 
Connecticut·, the majority of which· are early 
childhood teachers. 

I'm here to ~peak in su,pport of ·Bill 275 '· AN 
ACT CONCE~I~G STAFF QUALIFICATION$ FOR SCHOOL 
.READINESS PROGRAMS. 

I think we can all agree that Connecticut's 
youngest children need and deserv.e highly 
qualified teachers. The c:;:urrent law, which 
mandated bac~elor degrees by .2015 in publicly 
funded, programs, is .an attempt "t.q ensure j·ust 
that. · 

However, given what we know about the current 
workforce, given the lack of availability and 
access to early childhood degree prog_rain~, ·the 
current .law $ets an unachievable· goal. 

Bill 275 of.fers a·· solution to the problem 
white strengthening the intent that I believe 
the current law was established for . 
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I saw thiS- for many' years I and I I d 1 ike to 
share with you two. It embeds a 
competency-based credential in addition to a 
degree where teachers wiil demonst·rate. 
application. of knowledge, not just attainment 
of a de·gree, c·ompetencies that align with 
NAEYC, the national accrediting ·body for ·earJy 
childhood. 

In addition,· the current language speaks to 
tea~hers in 'tunded classrooms. The language 
in Bill 275 speaks to 50 percent of the 
program Staff. This is an important 
difference. Many programs have both fun,ded. 
and non-funded classrooms. 

Current language sets mandates for only the 
portion of staff in funded classrooms -in a 

. program. Wit~ this new language, we look at 
the· r~quirements for the entire program, 
ensuring that children -- that all ~hildren in 
that program will have the benefit ·of a highly 
qualified teacher . 

While it's true we have a high unemployment 
rate in Connecticut,- and some of those 
individuals may be elementary schoolteachers, 
I think the reality is that .few are likely to 
choose to work in a _publicly funded pre-K 
progr~m,_ b~sically because there's no parity 
in salaries. 

The average publicly funded preschool teacher 
works full time·, 40 hours a week, 52 weeks a 
year, and average·s $28,000 a year. Tbere's no 
comparison to a p~licly -- to a teacher in a 
public school system. 

We can't expect. that that will solve our 
.workforce issues, and certainly not on a 
long-term 'basis . 
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I encourage you to vote in favqr of Bill 275, 
setting an achievable goal for Connecticut 
which ensures early childhood teachers are 
well-qualified and meet the standards of th~ 
profession. 

Thank you. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Thank you, Karen. 

Questions from me.mbers of· the commi.ttee? 
Seeing .none, thank you. very much. Appreciate 
your te~timony. 

KAREN RAINVILLE: Thank you .. 

SENATOR GAFFEY-: Sandy Cruserano. Is Sanqy here? 

Bruce, Bruce D.ouglas . · 

BRUCE DOUGLAS: Good ev~ning, Senator Gaffey, 
members of the committee and Representative 
Fleischmann. My name is Bruce Douglas. I 
serve as the executive director of the Capi-tol 
Region -Education Council, and w~'re here to 
testify this evening on Senate Bil:t,. 280. 

I have with me here _this evening Mr. Mason 
Thrall, who is the director of transportation 
for CREC. He has a long history in 
transportation, both managing and. operating a 
private bus company, and now he works for the · 
Capitol Region Education Council, so he will 
give the testimony-on my behalf, please. 

Thank you. 

MASON THRALL: ·Good evening. _I 'm :Mason Thrall, the 
director of transportation for the Capitol 
Region Education Council. I. also serve on the 

· board of directors for COSTA, the Connecticut 
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district should be repqrting the·ir truancy 
data and tru~ncy p:r::-ograms to the state 
Department of Education. This data then 
should be ~orwarded on to the governor and 
General ASsembly. 

Interesting poirit here. Our .statewide· 
consortium consists of 25 school districts. 
To my knowledge, there are 174 school 
districts .in the State of Connecticut. . With 
the major impact that truancy imposes, leading 
to dropout, leading to incarceration, leading 
to the·cost that's passed on.to the state, I 
strongly believe that we need to be aware of 
what: is actually occurring in the area of 
truancy in these other districts. 

Truancy i.s not only an urban school district 
problem. It's· a stat~wide problem and it 
needs to be addressed as such. 

Than~ you very much. 

SENATOR GAFFEY·: Thank you very much . 
Questions? 

Thank you f~r your testimony. Alex Johnson. 
Is he.still here? Back on our previous list. 

Darlene.Rag~zzine, Paul Susen. 

PAUL SUSEN: Good evening, Representatiye Reynolds, 
the committee. On behalf of Chancellor Mark 
Herzog, I 'm Paul Sus·en, chief acad,emic student 
affa.i;rs officer for the· Cob.nect.icut community 
colleges. 

With me, Dar1.ene Ragozzine, executive 
director, Connecticut Charts-A-Course. We are 
here to support Raised B"ill 275. 

You have the community college testimony. You 
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,alsq have t;tle Connecticut Charts-A-Course RBA, 
and you also have a -- a sheet, which is very· 
imp~rt~nt, from Connecticut Charts-A-Course 
which shows· you the number of teachers with 
the various credentials as they'•re woz:king 
t;hrough the ladder from the CDA all the way up 
·to their bachelor's degree. 

~ will just ·make a cot.tpie of points· apout the 
commun.:L.ty .college test,i.mony and then ask 
Darlene -to ·make' a· couple of com:ment·s and be 
pleased to answer any questions· that the 
commi t.tee . might· have . 

i 
We've been working diligentiy at the 12 
community colleg~~ tc:> att·e'~Jlpt to educate as 
many early· chi.ldhood, future ed"Ucators as 
possi:hle. We. currently hii;V'e· over 2·7 .. 00 
student"s'at .all 12· .community colleges involved 
at s.ome ... level of a certificate or an 
ass.oc·iate 's degree in ·early childhood 
education. 

Unfor·tun;at;:ely; not many of those ... student·s wiil 
actually want to go on to a bacheloris degree 

.because.of ·lack of parity in salary. 

W~ ar.e working, however, to get· all 12 of our 
colleges nationa~ly accredited so that the 
out~comee· .from. ·the community college programs 
will art.iculate as best as possi~.le with the 
expec·te3:tions of our -- ou:r university 
partners. 

We have ~·lSO been working diligently with th~ 
state .Department· o.f Educaticm to articula.te. 
our p:r;og:r;.ams with the teacher cer.tification 
perhaps. 

The current s.tatute ·which calls .for 100 
percent of teachers. by 2.015 to be 
bachel'or's-prepared in publiclyfunded centers 
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simply is·not going to happen. As you· can see 
from the cha·rt, we • re -- currently only 36 
percent ·of the teachers are 
bachelor •. s-prepared. 

-
·.It will· be a challenge even to meet the 
proposed ·languag.e, but a challenge that I 
think is very important for community 
colleges. 

With that ~aid, l·et me ask Darlene to comment 
further, and ·then we • 11 be plec;ts·ed to answer 
any questionsi you might have. 

DARLENE RAGOZ·ZINE·: I •m tust here to again, ~y 
name is Da;:.lene Ragoz.zine, and I have the 
pleasu~e· of ~irecting Conne·ctic_ut 
Charts-A.:.course. for the communit."y colleges. 

And I am here just to really help. you 
understand the data. that -we • ve been collecting 
in the Charts:..A-Course registry about the 

··.early childhood, wo~Jtforce . 

We currently have in the -.- in the 
Charts-A-Cou:):'se registry about 42 ··percent of 
what we think. is the Connecticut early 
childhood workforce. Out of that percen~age~ 
it's about 7,000, about -4,000 of them 
represent those people who work in 
publicly-fu~ded programs. 

we really have ·100 percent of the staff in 
pUbliciy-~unded programs, so when you look· ~t 

· that chart th'at I gave you that shows the 
teachins staff and publicly-~unded, progratl).s, 
tha:t r~pres.e~ts a hundred. percent of the 
teachi"ng staf"f in ·all DSS, SDE and Head ·-start 
·state- and f.ed_¢rally-funded programs. 

And as you see . .:.- and as Paul pointed out 
at this-point in time, we have 36 percent of 
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those people at a bachelor's degree level; 24 
percent of those people at ~n associate's 
degree level, and then the remaining 40 
percent. are either in a CDA and 12 credits or 
below that. 

And if you just· sort of chunk the numbers, in 
order for us to even try to_get people to a -­
an associate' .s degree, we :would have to move 
693 current indi vidual·s to that .point in the 
next five ye~rs. 

And as Paul.will tell you, it takes about six 
years for.us to get a person p~rt time through 

.an ·associate degree program, never mind then 
moving them beyond and to g~t baccalaureate 
Degree programs. 

And.sp ~lthough it is laudable, and I think 
there are -- there isn't any early childhood 
·person or any educator who wouldn't agree that 
it would be wonderf"ul for us to have 100· 
percent of these teachers in .school readiness 
progr~m~ to have bachelor's degrees -- the 
goal is not attainable. 

It 's not atta·inable because we can't -- even 
the 36 percent. The 36 percent is a moving 
target. ·I can stand here in front of you 
today and say, okay, we've got .36 percent and 
I have 24 percent, so really if I" move about 
60 p·eop1e in· the next year; I can get, you 
know·-- I" can,-get more ·people into a 
baccalaureat·e -- at the bachelor's degree 
level .. 

But I can't say t9 you I'm going to have six 
percent at this time next year or even a month 
from now or even three mont:hs from now, 
because :they keep coming in and moving out. 

It's actually like the -·- the program -- we're 
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like the farm. team for the for the_ .major 
leagues. And when we -,- arid any director that 
you talk to will tell you that yes, some of · 
her staff will work very hard,· but once they 
get that bacnelor 1 s degree, they 1 11 just turn 
around and· leave because they can make money 
at the -- in the public schools. 

So until we ~stab.li_sh that parity -and pay 
these J;>eople wha·t they deserve -- I mean, 
we 1 re ~ot paying that 36 percent, what they 
should be ma:k.ing .. I _mean, we have 3 6 · percen·t 
of the people now are working, and they 1 re 
working a:t the baccalaureate degree level and 
they 1 re not making· parity. · 

So, you know, I. - - I 1 m he.re to support the 
fact that I woulQ. love for us to ha.ve all 
bachelor 1 s degrees, but I just -- ·I don • t 
think i"t 1 s a ·re·ality. I ·think that if we 

As Paul . p.oirtted out, the community colleges 
and the associate degree programs were doing 
as much a_s they can to i"mprove the level of 
our as.sociate ·degree program, but in terms of 
the workforce ,and the data tha·t I 1 m ~coking 
at, _it would just be unrealistic for me to sit. 
here. and· ·say; okay; we cart meet that 100 
percent. 

So-- and I 1 m nappy to ·answer some questions. 

SENATO;R .GAFFEY: ·Thank _you· for your testimony. 

DARLENE RAGOZZINE: ·. Gloom and doom here. 

-SENATOR GAFFEY: The bill calls for the 50·-s.o by 
2015. The He.aq Start feQ..eral s.tandard is 
50-50 by 2013. 

DARLENE .RAGOZZINE: . It Is s·o percent of the 
teachers ~- it 1 s 50 .percent of the teachers 
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who .are -- who work in Head Start programs 
have to have associate's degrees. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Okay. So yo"U don 1 t. foresee a 
conflict with 

DARLENE RAGOZZINE: No., I don 1 t . 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Okay. 

DARLENE ~GOZZINE: · I th.ink where ·we • re moving 
and NAEYC is moving in the same direction. 
The so ... so; SO percent have a bachelor • s· degree 
and SO_per.cent have an associate's degree. 

·That really.brings us in li:ne with national 
Head Start stai).dards and national ·NAEYC 
standards. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Questions? Representat_ive· Cook. 

REP. COOK: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Good eyening. 

DARLENE:. RA,GOZZlNE: _Good ev.ening . 

REP. COOK: I have a couple of questions, some that 
you had answered and some that I have, if you. 
will, with m~. 

In the bill, there's -·- there's no 
conversation ab.out related degrees that are in 
there. ·that would be acceptable, · only this, if 
you will. 

Is there -- would you consider that to be a 
flaw in the language? Is the.re something that 
we I).eed to do or is there a way that we can 
;include other degrees 'that would fall tinder a 

. similar cat.egory? 

DARLENE 'RAGOZZINE: You know, I think tha't the 
previous language in the bill actually did 
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The new language doe.s not haye related degrees 
in it, bu.t it dpes spe·cify that a person with 
a -- with teacher certificati-on -- with an 
endorsement in e·arly childhood education would 
actually ·meet the -- the regulation. 

I think-that's an important point, I think, 
you know, when I listened to the tes.timorty o"f· 
the person f.rom CEA -- and she sa~d that 
there's, like, nine -- there's nine percent 
unemployment and there's plenty of elementary 
people who are -- who are unemployed who may 
be able to work in these school .. ratings 
programs. 

And I think that we do have resea·rch that 
shows that-bachelor's degrees alone don't 
·really make -- don't have definitive· outcomes 
in terms of you~g .children's success, that qne 
of the things tbat it really points to is that 
teachers. have to be well-trained in 

·specialized knowledge. in early childhood 
educ.at .ibn . 

. So I think that if we can make sur-e that we 
include in our legl.slat·ion ·that people have to 
graduate from programs that .are highly 
speci.alize·Q. and have competencies in early 
childhood .educatio_n, or a person. has 
.elementary education that they have evidence 
of strong early childhood within "there, I 
think we would be okay. 

REP. COOK: Thank you. May I-? Thank you. 

And talking about the publicly ~unded 
programs, we have all the conversations about 
Care for Kids and different types of services. 

Preschools are different schools that accept 
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that type o£ finding? .Are they considered 
'your publicly-funded --: 

DARLENE RAGOZZ,INE: That·• s .a great question, 
Ml.cbell·e. 

When we talk about p~licly-funded, we talk 
about those pr~grams that are funded through 
the DeP,artmen·t of Social Services·, child 
daycare, the state Department of Education 
school readiness and state and local ·Head 
st·art. 

It does ~ot include a program -- a 
privately-owned p~ogr:am that might get Care 
for Kid~. There are programs who have· all. of 
those funding ·streams.. We sort of ·-- we ·call 
them mega.-:programs I where they have DSS . 
funding;_ they·have school readiness funding, 
·they have Head Start funding and they a1so 
take Care for Kids. 

O~e of. the programs that comes to mind i·s. New 
Opportunit·i.es in Waterbury. It's a very. big 
program.. It. has all of those funding· streams 
within it~ you: know, that operate, and that 
program is a publicly-funded program .. 

REP. COOJ{: Which l·eads me to my last question. 

There are s~veral teachers that have been 
teaching in a preschool setting or an early 
childhood setting for years.,· you know, 20, 2'5 
years, what .have you, ahd some of them 
probably in their opinion much too old, to go 
back to .schoo.l to worry about a degree. 

Is there some· type o:f grandfathering process 
in this? .And w:i,.th that consideration also, 
thes.e -- th~se teachers are doing yeoman' s 
work whe·n it comes to the children that are 
there, and·they•re wo;king for pennies on the 
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dollar. 

How -are they exi:>ected to now come up w.ith the 
money to pay .for _this program if they're 
being, you know, -~ade to become associated or 
.baccal~ure_at.e P,egree? 

Can you .. explain that? 

D~LENE ~GQ~ZINE:· If they work in ~ 
publicly-funded progra~, if an individual now 
works for --- "in a publicly-funded program, 
they aj:::·e entit1eq ·to get. a scholarship ·.through 
Connect:icut Charts-A-Course that earlier 
Repres~nt-ati:J.~. Urb~n -was talking about the 
scholar.ship I>~ogram. 

Th~y could· g.e~ a schal·arship frotn Connecticut 
Charts-A-Course to ·:work towards· an associate's 
degree, and they· wi:J.l, in fact :-- there will 

1 . 

be wa_ys that people. can. become grandfathered 
in. 

Bu,t suff·ice it to say; by 2015, the 
expecta:t_ion will be that anyone coming into 
the field wi.ll have 'to have at a minimum an 
associat~'s degree in order to be a teacher in 
a -- in a program. 

REP. ·coOK: I just tP,ink that we .need to be very 
awa;re 0f the fact that there. are teachers that 
have be·en working in schools for 2 0 or 3 0 
years that may not have any intention_on. 
r~~iring by 2015 but also would absolutely 
have no desfre to try to. go back to schooi. 

And I thin)t that within the .language or when 
we're goin,g _f_orward with this'· we need to be 
aware of the fact that these people .are 
working. · 

Some of th,em- have 'been working in the same 
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program for 25· years and are still only making 
14 or $.15 an hour. ·They do it because they 
love it, and I would like -- like to protect 
them and make sure that they·don•t lose their 
jobs, especially when we •·re trying to keep 
people employed. 

·so thanks. 

DARLENE· RAGOZZINE:· And my: colleague, I know 
Carlota Sche·chter -- Dr. Carlot a Schechter is . . . ( 

waiting t_o speak, and she • ·s going to be 
talking a li·t·tle bit about this,· so she may be 
-able to, you know, expand even on my answer. 

But I think we don•t want to lose. anyo~e .in 
the field, you know, Repres~ntative Cook.· 
We -:-- as I said, you know, t.he retention rates 
.are harc;i enough, because people· don•t make 
enough money. 

We just want people to be well-qualified and 
competent, and, you know, we•re here to try to 

· do tha·t,· thrm~gh the community colleges, 
Cha~ts-.A,-Course, and through a.ll the new 
·programs that we•re trying to p.ut in place, 
so ... 

I thank you for your questions. 

REP; ·cooK: Thank you. 

SE.NATOR GAFFEY: Other quest ion:s? Thank you ~.or 

your testimony. 

Dr. Schecht'er. 

· CARLOTA SCHECHTER: Good evening·, ~epresentat.:lve 
Reynolds and members of the Education 
Committee. 

Thank you for this opportunity to testify 

0001"52 

.•J 



~· 

·-
... 

150 
jr/gbr .EDUCATION COMMITTEE· 

March 1, 2010 
3:30 P.M~ 

before you. I • m Dr. Carlota Sche.chter. I • m. 
here today speaking on·behalf of Department of 
Higher Education-Commissioner Meo.tti .' · 

I • m current-ly a senior associate at the 
Department of Higher Education with a special 
interest in early childhood- education. I hav.e 
19 years·• experience as an early childhood 
professor in this state. · 

On behalf of.· Commissioner Meotti, I would like 
to convey.our department's support for -raised 
Bill 275. I • il briefly expia.in why we support 
this proposed change to staff qualifications 
for school _readiness teachers, and then I'll 
be happy to ta:ke your questions_. 

I •m going to make_ three quick points th~t are 
elaborated in our-written t~stimony. 

Point number one; the- Department of Higher 
Education is in full support; of.-the .concept 
that we have to increase the qualificat-ions of 
the teachers who care for our youngest . 
children,, and we need to do this as quickly as 
we can. 

I.think_few would disagree with this premise, 
but we also have to do it as smart as we can, 
using what we know about the recent research. 

Point numbe-r two, there are two difficulties 
·with- the existing law that requires the 
teachers .to have a bachelor • s ·degree by 2.015. 
The first difficulty ,.-- 2A, if -you will --- is 
that we're not going to _get there. And 
Darlene has P,rovi.ded·you with the data on 
that, so I'm not going to repeat that. 

. I 

H~wev:e!, 1; will say th~t if the law is left 
unchanged, ~e ·are conf-ident that in 2015 the 
result will be· massive ~oncompliance,_ and the 
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workforce will not be significantly bettt;!r 
qualified than where we are today. That's t.he 
reality of the situation, but I will say that 

'this is not a debilitating reality. 

And I' 11 get to the .. silver lining in just one 
second. BUt first I want to say the second 
problem -.- 2B -- with our curr~nt law, is that 
requiring a college degree does not ensure 
that we have competent teachers· in the 
classroom, even. if the. deg.ree i·s a bachelor's 
degree and even if it's bachelor's degree in 
child development or related f.ields. 

I assume that ·many of you as members of this 
committee· have b~chelor's degrees and yet 
would.not feel properly prepared to manage a 
class of 18 three- and four-year-old children. 
This is a school that reqUires specialized 
c.ompetency. 

And I will also say in regards to the ·related 
degrees,· I have three related degrees. Only 
one of thos.e prepared me to be a teacher of 
young children. 

So related degrees are not the answer either. 
Educating young.children requires spec'ialized 
competency. 

The good news is· we now have recent re·search 
to demonstrate·what those competencies are, 
and we can ·use that research to ensure that 
our teachers graduate £rom programs that teach 
them those skills. And that's my third point. 

We feel :raised Bill 27.S wil·l allow us t.o have 
mor~ competent early.--. a more cbmpetent early 
childhood workf.orce starting in 201S. The 
bill calls for two things: It calls for 
t.eachers to have college degrees. You •·ve 
heard the so-so Split. BA and associate's . 
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But it also stipulates that all teachers must 
have completed a program of stu~y approved by 
the commissiqners of higher education and 
education .. · 

The Department of Education and the Depa~tment 
of Higher Education are ready to implement an 
approval prpcess _·for early childhood higher 
education programs of study. 

We will idf;mtify. the ·two- and t"our .. year higher 
education p:r.og_rams · in Connecticut that prepare 
individuals to meet the ·research-based early 
childhood ~eaching competencies. 

And as you've .hear~ fr.om the previous 
speakers, we're fortunate. ih Connecticut to 
have many strong e·arly childhood programs at 
the associat.e' s degre.e level; and they're 
tinc;iergoing. a rigorous accreditation process. 

I would like you to know that over the· past 
three years, two very lar.ge groups of early 
childhood.experts· and stakeholders in this 
state have met and developed ail early 
chiidhood workforce plan that .calls for 
teachers to have either the associate's or the 
bachelor•s· degree from an approved higher 
education program . 

. And in addition, we've proposed that thes·e 
individuals who graduate ·fr9m these approved 
programs will be awarded a new Connecticut 
early chiidhood teacher credential to· document 
their achievement of early childhood teaching 
competencies, 

This is consistent with a national movement to 
·establish a national early childhood 
credential. And in fact, the primary lead.er · 
of that movement who has written a g!eat deal 
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about if' is Dr. Lynn Kagan of Columbia 
University, who is also a Connecticut. resident 
in New Haven. 

Connecticut is poised to set the example for 
the nation fo~ how this can be done; how we 
can· establish an early childhood credential 
that can be completed ~t either the 
associ!=lte-' s or the bachelor's level. 

So just to quickly summar1ze, there's no 
question .we need to increase qualific~tions. 
We need to do it quickly, and we need to be 
smar.t about it. 

The curren1: BA by 2015 requireiJlent is not 
achievab,le·, . wil.l result in noncompliance and 
will ·not ensure that we will have the -- the 
teachers.will have the competencies that we 
now know given the current research that they 
ne.ed. 

We believe that. Raised· Bill 275 is .achievable, 
and. i.t will allow u·s to ep.sure. that t.eachers . 

· have these competencies .. 

So in summary, we can use this research on 
what is good for young children to s~t high 
expectatio.ns for o~r early childhood higher 
education programs and for our early childhood 
teachers. 

We think that this bill will allow us to do 
this in a· way· that is (inaudible) and smart. 
Thank you .. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Thank you. 

Questiqns, please? ~hank you for your 
testimony. Thank you for wai~ing. 
James Ramos. Cari Carson, followed by Laura 
McCargar. 

' 
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CARI CARSON: Good evening, Representative Reynolds 
and members of the Education Committee·. . My 
name is ·Cari Carson~ and I'm a poli.cy fellow 
at Connecticut Voices for Children. 

I am here tod.ay testifying in support of 
Senate· Bill .2'7'8, AN ACT CONCERNING TRUANCY·, 
and. Sena.te ~Bill 275, AN ACT·.CONCE;RNING S'I'AFF 
QUALIFI~TIONS FOR SCHOOL READINESS PRC?GRAMS. 

I kno"? you've already heard a lot about both 
of these bills, a lot of reasons in support of 
both of these bills, so I just wanted to 
'highiight a .couple of changes. that we noticed 
that could make· the bills ~ little bit 
cle_arer. 

And_ Senate Bill 278, AN ACT CONCERNING 
T-RUANCY; in ·Section 2A, we thought .making it 
explicit that the-'criteria -- defining the 
criteria_for:reporting should apply to truancy 
arid_ attendance d~ta, as j_ust .attenda-nce data 
doesn't-necessarily concern truancy,· as it 
could be excused absences or unexcused 
absences .. 

Ancr there was just a small drafting change in 
Section 2A 'tbat would clar.ify .the language 
there, -and ·that cap be found on page 2 of our 
-wr·itte'n -testimony. 

Arid also on the time frame, -I _believe 
Commiss.ioner McQuillan mentioned that 15 
days ---it was a little vague on whether that 
wa~ school days or calendar days, so we just 
wanted t6 _recommend that tha.t language be 
chang~d tc;> ·say ten school days, which we 
believe preserves the intent· of the bill . 

·connecticut Voices is also in support of. 
Senate Bill 275, AN ACT CONCERNING SCHOOL 
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'READINESS, .for many of the ~easons you've 
already heard today. we believe that a highlY 
qualified workforce is extremely important. 
We believe this bill is able to meet that -aim 
in an achievable manner py 2015. 

lf you have any questions, I'd be happy to 
take "them. Thank you. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Thank you. 

Q~esti.ons? Thank yo:u for your testimony. 

CAR! CARSON: Thank you. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Laura, before you come up, T.erri 
Drew·, followed by Josh Michtom. 

Welcome. 

TERRI DREW: Thank you-. Good evening. 

Good evening, Senator and 'Representatives and 
a special ··good even to Representative Miller, 
who represents my hometown of Stamford. 

·As the director of the Stamford Youth Services 
Bureau -- and. again, my name is Terri Drew ·--

.I've had extensive involvement within our 
community around young people, and one of the 
things I can tell you is that the Mayor's 
Youth Leadership Council tha~ testified before 
you earlier t·oday regarding a bill -- we serve 
kids from the Mayor'S Youth Leadership Council 
all the other way to the end of spectrum to 
the juvenile review board. 

And there are·a couple of glaring differences 
between those two groups of young peopl.e. 
The young pe·ople that you saw in the rootn 
earlier today go to school, get good grades 
and have the supports behind them to be 

' 

000158 



•••• ··- ·--·· ·-;;- -

·CAH·S 
The Connec:ilcul Association for Human Services 
110 Bar1holomaw Avenue· Sulla 4030 
Hartford, Ccniecllcut06108 . 
w.w~.cahs.arg 

Teitimony before the Education Committee 

Submitted by Sherry Linton 

000180 

Michael Rohda. President" 
James P. Horan, ElcacUIMt Dlrectai' 
B.9512212x235 · 
IHI).951.6511 (fax) 

SBl75: An Act Concernbig S~aff Qualifications for School Readiness Programs for 2015 

. . 
Connecticut AssoclSdon for·BWili:n· Services (CABS) would like to thank you, Senator Gaffey, 
R.epresen~tive Fle1schtnanii, and.members of the Education Couunittee for the opportunity to testifY in 
support of_sB 275, an act that· add~~es the qualifications Qf School· Readiness Programs. As we work 
to;ward having a quality early Care and education ·experit;nce. acceSsible by all children, it is imperative 
that realisti~ options, are.~ created to enable tlle staff of early childhood proirams to acquire the necessary 
credentiais to offer quaiity-services. · 

· The c:urrent reQuirement to baye an individual in each classroom ·ofa }m)gnml witb a bachelors degree in 
eady care and· education or related field by 20 i 5, creates vecy little flexibility for those who Jack: the 
degree:but possess years .of experience, and. does not take into consideration the accessibility, or lack 
there of. for ~t staff to a~_such degree$. The proposed legislation addresses both of these 
concerns· by providing a Credentialing process that expedites as well as creates multiple pathways for 
early cbild~ood prof~oniils to.. advance their qu~ifications. The intent of this bill aims· to directly 
addres$ the n!=C(I.to mcrease.the·number of trained teachers in a classroom within a time frame that aligns 
with the standards of~e Natio~ Association f9r the EQucatioil ofYoWig Children (NAEYC). 

Through the conven.iilg ofearly care ~d education providers, our organiZation can attest: to the fact that 
Connecticut's eariy care and education community is. commit;ted to high quality staildards as reflected by 
a lrlghly qualified workfof!;:e. Therefore; it is .i;nc~be,Qt on policy makers-and thole in higher education 
to create the pathwaY, to ensure that those providers reach those desired goals. This bill affords that 
community such a reafity 'that previously seemed. wireachable . 

. Fol" these reasons,.CAHS supports SB27S which. leads us in t}le direction of increasing the quality of 
early care and edlication being delivered to Connecticut's children. 

For more infQrmatiori, I can be reacheQ at"slintori@cahs.org, (860} 951-2212 ext.233. 
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The Office for Workforce Competitiveness supports without rese..Vatioil.Raised Bill27S. 

Ori behalf ofthe Go-vernor's Early Childhood Research and Policy Council, the Office for 
Workforce Competitiveness and the Department of Higher Education chaired the ECE 

· Workforce Suboonunittee· from Septemb.er 2007 through December 2008. The membership 
. included 50 rep:resentatives from state agencies, empioyers, higher education, and other 
philantrbpic and advocacy organizations·. -

The imln~iate charge to the Workforce Subcommittee was to develop a plan to increase the 
number and qualffications of the workforce in publicly fund~ school and center-based early 
childhood education·(ECE) progr:ams for 3- and 4-year-old children. This inCluded public 
preschools, Head Start and .. School R~adiness progrants, and Department of Social Service child 
care centerS. The objecti:V,es for·this plan: were outlined in the Research and Policy Council's 
Investment Plan (fall-2006) which made specific recommendations for increasing the mi.~um 
requirements for the staff·in publicly .. funded ECE programs a.n.d for expanding the number of 
children s~ed. by these programs. Therefore, the ~bcommitt~ was cltatged with 
recommending ·strategies that will: 
· 1. · Increase the qualifications of the staff at all levels (administrators, teachers and 

a8sistant teachers) to meet the new requirements. 
2. Increase the nmnb~ of qualified staff so ~ to meet the projected expansion. 
3. Develop the infrastructUre needed to Slipport these changes in a coordinated 

manner . 

Io ord~ to gather infQrmation .from stakeholders across the state, the CQnsultant and· staff 
conducted 38 iriterviews, held 3 focus groups, and conducted a poll of the members. Using data 
from interviews~ focus gropps, ·and poll the subcommittee identified goals, obj~ves, and action 
steps for a workforce plan. However, in December 2007 the sub-committee was unable to 
.support "the plan because of concerns over the standard for teachers. The ECE Workforce 
Subcommittee came· to the decision that the state law requirlng 100% of teachers to have ~ 
bachelor!s degree by 2015 was. unrealistic and an analysis of the capacity ofthehigb.er·education 
system has confirmed this judgment. The Subcommittee developed an Alternative ECE 
Workforce Proposal that.calls for 50% of teachers to have a bachelor's degree and the remaining 
to have·an associate's degree by2015. In addition, all teachers will be required to have anew 
ECE teaching credential by 20l5. The alternative proposal and a draft workforce plan were 
submitted to the ECE Cabinet (or consideration. 

The biJl befo~ you tod~y is a res\llt of the deliberations and har4 work of members of the ECE 
Workforce Subcommittee and other early childhood education advocates. 

There are several reasons· why we urge your su~port of this bllL 

1) This bill raises the standard for teachers of yoimg chlldren in Connecticut. Raised Bill 
..lli.sets a standard which will result in raising the qualjfications and competencies of ~ly· 
chiidhood teachers· in state funded preschool programs by requiring teachers in these prograins to 
h~ve a college degree ~Y 2015 AND will allow us to,require that these. individuals meet a 
competency-based standard set by a conmiittee of Connecticut early childhood educators 
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·(Standards Colilmittee) and based on ·the published standards of the national early childhood 
profession~ orgailization (NAEYC). 

By 2015 these teachers m~st hold an associate's or a bachelor's degree from an approved 
competency-based higher ec;lucation program. A minimum of 50% ofteachers .. in each progr~ 
must have a bachelOJ:'s and tlie remaining teacllers must have. an associate's degree (S0/50 
requirement) .. Individuals graduating from these approved programs would also earn an Early 
Childhood Teacher Credential (ECTC) as documentation of meeting this competency .. based 
standard. 

The Depanment of Higher Education has agreed to work. with the.Department of Education to 
establish a·process.for approving higher education programs that prepare teachers to meet the 
early childhood competencies established by the Standards Committee. 

2) The standard set in PA 05-245 is unachievable. PubHc Act 05-245 requires School 
Readiness teachers to ~ave a minimum. of a bachelor's degree by 2015. Currently less than a 
third ofth~e teachers hold a bachel9t's.degree. 

In 2009 the Deparbnent of Higher Edu(!ation conducted an analysis and determined that it would 
·not" be possible to meet the bachelor's by 2015 standard either by raising the qualifications of the 
~t workforce or by.preparing new bachelor's level early childhood teachers, or a 
combination of the two.· The time required for students to complete b~chelor's degrees makes 
the 2015 goal unattaina~le. 

3) Raised Bill 275-wW allow us to set a high standard based on competencies by 2015. By 
holding higher education ·institutions accountable to a competency-based standard we can ensure 
that graduates o:(J>oUl8$sociates and bachelor's degree prognims have the competencies required 
·to teach young children. · 

The Departments of Higher Education and Education have committed to implementing a 
competenC?y-based early childhood teacher credential (ECTC) which is ti.ed to a higher education 
program approval process. This outcome or competency-based process actually provides better 
assurance. of a highly qualified early childhood workforce than called for in Public Act 05-245. 

4) Raised Bill 275 reflects current research and.national policies. The 50/50 requirement (a 
~um of 50% ofteachers with bachelor's:and all others with associates degrees) is the 
standard"that has l>een set by the federal government for Head Start (by 2013) and by the· 
profession~ organization (National Association for·the Education ofYoung Children) for 
accreditation of pro grains for young children· (by 20 15). 

There is a growing body, of research on the competencies-teachers need to be effective in early 
childhood· classrooms (i.e., Pianta and Howes; ·2009) and college degrees alone do not ensure that 
individuals have these competencies. --·-.. . 

National experts, including Connecticut resident Lynn.Kagan (Professor·ofEarly Childhood and 
Family Poljcy.at Teachers College, Columbia University) have called for a national early·· 
childhood ~ential. Connecticut's ECTC would establish a first in the· nation model for such a 
credential. · 

For these reaso~s. we urge your sUpport of Raised Bill275 and look forward to supporting the· 
Deparbnents ofHigher Education and Education in training the workforce of2015 .. 
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Good afternoon .. My name is Alice Prit~hard and l ~ the Executive Director of the Connecticut 
Women's Education and Legal Fund {CWEALF). CWEALF is a statewide non-profit organization 

· dedicated to empowering women, girls and their families to achieve equal opportunities in their personal 
and professional lives. 

I urge your suppon c;>f.RB 275 .An Act Concerning StaffQualifications.for School Readiness Programs for 
2015. Rais~ Bi11215 sets a standard which will ~ult in raising ~e qualifications and competencies of 
·eariy chil~hood teachers in state funded preschool programs by requiring teachers in these programs to· 
have a college degr~ by 20 I 5 AND Will allow us to require that these individuals meet a competency­
based stanw.rd ·set by a coriunittee of Connecticut early childhood-educators {Standards Committee) and 
based on the pu~lished stand8rd$ of the national early childhood·professional organization {NAEYC). 

By 20 I 5 these teachers must liqid an associate's or a bachelor's degree from an approved competency­
bas~ higher education program . .A minimum of 50% of teachers in each program must" have a bachelor's 
and the 1-emaining teachers must h~ve an associate's degree {S0/50 requirement). Individuals graduating: 
from these ~pproved .programs would also earn an Early Childhood Teacher <;:redential (ECTC) as 
documentation of meeting ·this competency-based standard. 

In addition, evidenee suggests that the standard set in PA 05-245 is unachievable. Public Act 05-:245. 
requires School Readiness teachers to have a minimum of a bachelor's degree by.2015. Currently less 
than a third of ~ese teachers hold a bachelor's degree. 

In 2009 the Department of Higher Education conducted an analysis and detennined that_it would. not be 
po~sibl~ to meet the bachc;lor's by 2015 standard either by raising the qualifications of the current 
workforce or·by preparing new ~achelor's level early childhood.~eachers, or a combination of the two. 
The time·requirecf for students· to complete bachelor's degrees makes the 2015 goal unattainable. 

Raised Bil1275 wiltaUow the state to set a high standard based on ~mpetencies by 2015. By holding . 
higher education institutio~ accOuntable to a competency-based SUindarcl we can ensure that graduates of 
both associates andbBchelor's degree programs.have the competencies required to teach yawig children. 

In addition, the 50/50 requirement {aminiinum of 50% of teachers with bachelor's and all others. with 
... _associates degrees) is the standard that has been.set by the federal government for Head Start (by 2013) 

and by the professional organization (Natio~ Association for the Education of Young Chil<tren) for 
accreditation of programs for·young children (by 2015). · · 

i 

There is a growing body of research on the Competencies teachers need to be effective in early childhood· 
classrooms_ {i.e., Pianta and Howes, 2009) and college degrees alorie do not ensure that individuals have 
thes~ competencies. · 

·For these reasons,. we lirge your support of8,aised Bi11275. 

75 Charter Oak Avenue, Suite 1-300 Hanford, 0 06106 t 860.247.6090 f 860.524.0705 www.cwealf.org 
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Tbe Dep~rtment ofHigber Education supports Without resen'ation·Raised Bill. No. 275. 

Tbis bill raises tb~ standard for teacbers of young cblldren In Connecticut. 

• Raised Bill275 sets a standanl which wiU result in raising the q~alUications and competencies 
of early childhqod teachers in state funded preschool programs. 

o Current stalidard:.less than a college degree 
Currently early childhood teachers in s~~:t.\aJlded Scbool Readiness programs and DSS 
Child Care Centers are required to have a mmimum of a CDA credential and ~2 college 
credits (4 college cow_ses)._ · 

o Proposed standard: College degree and skills as an early childhoQd teacher 
The standard proposcid in Raised- Bill 275 Will requi~ teachers in these progi'anlS to have· a 
co.Uege·degree by 2015 AND will allow us to require that these indivi4uals·meet a 
competency-b~ed standard. -

• By 201S these teachers must hold an alisociate's or a bachelor's degree from an approved 
competency-based higher edUc:ation program. A minimum of SO% of teachers in each progra~ 
must have-a bachelor's and tlie remaiiung teachers must have an associa~s degree (SO/SO' . · 

_ requirement). 

• _Individuals giad~ting fi-om these approved.prOgranJ!I would also earn an Early Childhood 
Teacher-Credential (EcrC) as documentation of meeting. this competency~based standard. 

PA 05-245 Stand~l'd is not possible: All bachelor's teaChers by 2015 is Ullachievable 

o 'Public Act 05-245 requires School Readiness teachers to have a minimum of a bachelor's 
degree by: 2015. Currently less than a third of these te~hers hold a b!l(:helor's degree. ·. 

o In 2009 the Departm~t of Higher Education.c.Qpducteft an tm~~i!l·and determined th~t it 
would ilot be possible to meet the bachelor's by 2015 starid&rd either by raising the 
qualifi~ations ofthe ·c'!llTent-world'orce or by preparing new bachelor's level early chi14bood 
teachers, or both. The time required· for students to complete bachelor's d~grees makes the 

· 2015 goal-unattainable. · · 

61Woodland Street, Hartford, Co~necticut 06105-2326 
wwW'.ctdhe.org-

An Affirmllliw Aait~ri/Eqlllll OpptmuniiJ EmpliiJn' 
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Raised "Bill 275 will allow us to set a high standard based ou competeuCies by 2015 
- . 

o By holding higher education institutions accountable to a competency-based standard we can 
. ensure that grad,uates of both associates and bachelor's degree programs have the 

competencies reqUired to teach young children. · 

o The Departmen~ of.Hjgher Education and Education have committed to implementing a 
competency-based •ty childhood teacher credentjal (ECfC) which is tied to a higher 
education program approval process. 

0 nus ou~me or compet~cy-based process actually provides better assurance of a higi:Uy 
_qualified early childhood workfo~ than called for in Public Act OS-24S. 

. . 
Rais~ Bill 275 reOects current research and national policies 

o The SO/SO requirem~nt is. the ~tandard that has been set by the federal gov.erriment for Head 
Start (by 2013) artd by the profess~onal or~tion (National Association for the Education· 

. of Young Cliildren) for accreditation of pro~ for YOUD$ children (by 201S). 

o We have a groWing body of research on the competencies teachers n~ to be effective in 
early childhood classrooms (i.e;, Pianta and Howes, 2009) and collc::ge degrees alone do .not 
ensure that individuals have these competencies. · 

o National exp~. including Connecticut resident Lynn Kagan (Professor of&rly Childhood 
and Family Poli~y at T~achers College, Col'lililbia Qniversity) have called for a national early. 
childhood credential. In her recent book• Dr. Kagan calls for a national credential at" both the 
associate's and baehelors level. Connecticut's ECTC would establish a ~t in the nation 
model for such a credential. 

Raised Bin 275 refiecis 3 years of work by m..-y cr early childhood experts and the 
Departments. of Higher Education and Education are committed _to I~ imple~entation 

Workforce Subcommittee 

o In fall 2007 the· Qovenior's Early Childhood Cabinet established a Workforce Subcommittee 
chai~ by the Commissioner of the Deparblient of Higher -Education and the Director of the 
Office of Workforce COmpertitiveness. ' 

o The membership inclpd~d SO representatives from state agencies, employers, higher 
eciucatioD, and other philantrhpic and advocacy· organizations. 

o In spring 2008 this Subcommittee presented the-Cabinet-With- a plan to ·create a more highly 
qualjfied workforce in publicly funded early childhood programs. . . 

o This·plan~called for S0/50 by 201.5 and the ECTC (credential) and the group obtained the 
endorsements ofboth the Commissioners of Higher Education and Education for their 
proposai. 

. , , .. 
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Standards-committee 

o· In fa]l20()8 the Commissioners o.fHigh~ Education and Edlicatio~ appointed a Standards 
Coinmittee to.develop the recommendations for implementing the recommendations of the 

. Workforce Subcommittee.(specifically the SO/SO and ECTC recommendations). . 

o The_Standard.s .Committee consisted of23 meDJ.bers under the leadership of Doctors Merle 
Harris and Regina: Miller. 

o In June 2009 .the·S~ds Committee presenied the Co,:nmissioners an~ the Governor's 
Early Childh,ood Cabinef with: · 

• .Standards for the ECTC (crederitial) for both the associat~'s and bachelors levels; 
• Recommendations for approval process for higher educaiion programs leading to the 

·credential;· and · · 
• An outline for Expedi_ted and Alternative Pathways to enable those in the CUl'limt. 

workforce to earn the Credential · · 

o. One of the primary recommendations of the Standards Committee.to move this work ~orward 
was to amend PA OS-24S to reflect the SO/SO ~dard for early childhood teachers in. 
Connecticut 

DHE Commitment to the· higher education approval process . 
The Departm~t ofHigber Education bas agreed to work with the Department ofEduc11tion to 
establish a ptoeess ·for approving higher education progtains that prepare teachers to meet the 

. early ~hildhood competencies establisbed.by the Standards CoiDIDittee. 

•The Early Cpre and"Education Teaching Workforce a~ the "f'r,~lcrum: An Agenda for Reform 
(2008) ' 

-. 
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Connecticut 
. Commpnity 

· -·· · Colleges 
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Eduailon That WDdcs Far a U~tlme 

To: The Honorable Thomas P. Gaffey, Senate Chair 
The Honorabl~ Andrew M. Fleiscluilan, House Chair 
Menibers.ofthe Education Committee 

From: Paul Susen,. Chief Academic Officer Connecticut Community Colleges 
Darlene C. Ragozzine,. Executive D~ector, Connecticut Chans-A-Course 

,. 

Date: March 1, 2010 

Re: Raised·BUI iVo.· 2·75 
AN ACT CONCERNING STAFF QUALIFICATIONS FOR SCHOOL 
READINESS 

Sen~tot G~ffey, Representative Fleischman and Members of the Education 
Committee, tha,nk you·fOI' the opportunity to submit this testimony today and offer 
comments regarding S.B. No. 275;AN ACT CONCERNING STAFF 
QUALIFICA'TIONS FOR SCHOOL, J(EA])JNESS . 

The Connecticut Community Colleges support the. legislative intent and purpose of 
this bill as it will continue· to promote access to quality pro~ for preschool 
children in ow: state by assuring a qualified and competent early childhood 
workforce. More importantly, it sets a goal that we feel is achievable while 
establishing a high standard of competence for the early childhood workforce. 

AS you know, the l2 Connecticut Community Colleges each offers an Associate 
De~~es in Early Chi14hood Education. This past fall we had a record enroilme~t 
of2,715, up.l3%froin the previous year. The early childhood programs continue 
to be among the highest enrolled academic programs within the colleges. The 
number ofgraduates also increased in· these progtams by 9% between 2008 and 
200~. Clearly; the Connecticut Community-Colleges are ·assisting publicly funded 
preschool programs to me~t the current staff qualifications of a minimum of Child 
Development' Associate Credential (CDA) ·or-associates or·baccalaureate degree 
and 12 credits in early childhood education. Through the CT Charts-A-Co\lrse 
program (CCAC), many of~ese individuals· also receive scholarships to acquire 
training toward creqentials and· degrees. CCAC reports that last year 565 
scholarships were given toward associate d~gree credits. 
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We support this bill-that would change the current. state statute, from ... that.ort or 
after Jil/y 1, 2015 each classroom will be headed by a teacher with a .minimum of 
a bachelor's degree·in early chUdhood education or chUd development or related 
field. or certified with an endorsement in early childhood or special education- to 
... at least liftv.per cent.o(its teachers hold a bachelor's degree ·and the 
remaining teachers hold· an associate degree 

This standard is consistent with much of the current early childhood research ~d 
recommendations and ~s consistent with the National Association for the Education 

.· of Young Children (NAEYC) and Head Start standards.. · 
,. 

We ·also support the language in this bill that calls for teachers ... ftol have 
completed a program ofstutlv approved bv the Commissioners ofEducaiion and 
·Higher Education. This would require an approval p_rocess for academic programs 
offering early childhood pro grainS by the CoiDinissioners of Education and Higher 
Education. This ·win assure that all programs meet certain competencies for 
teaching young children. Our associate degree programs are all currently engaged 

· m a process that will result in all programs having.NAEYC Associate Degree 
·Accreditation by 2013. This initiative is three-fold: 

1. It will align each program with the current national standards and 
competencies :for associate degree programs; · 

2. It will·m¢et the Stat~ Department of Education requirement for articulation 
between associate degree programs in early childhood education. and · 
baccalaureate . degree programs in .early childhood te~her certification 
and; · . 

3. It Will give theui a strong foundational base to meet these new state 
competencies, which win then allow their graduates to acquire the proposed 
Early Childhood Teacher Credential·. · · 

· EnClosed with this testimony is. the CCAC 20 1.0. RBA submission, as well as a 
detailed chart that displays the current status of the educatiQnallevel of the 
teachiri.g staff in publicly (unded programs. Darlene Ragozzine, Executive Director · 
of CCAC can speak in more detail regarding· these measures related to the early 
childhood workforce in the state. - · - · · 
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1.,. :"CoNNE.t:Tl~tfr Program Report Card· Connecticut Charts-A-Course (CCAC) CHARTS·A~COURSE · • - · 

;;:"" j;.-.,"";;-n;=;,;r;;:ordinated and comprehensive system of early childhood professional developmen~ and program improvement • 

Co:a :;opultltion Qutlllty of Life Result: R~y by Five and Fine by Nine: All Connecticut children are healthy and ready for school success at age S, by promoting a. r 
qualified and highly skilled early childhood workforce and quality Program environments. 

Performance Measure 1: Ptpfess!onal Regfstry Performance ~easnre 2: Caller LBdc!•r Leliefs of 
Percents e of the early Cli!re and education workforce Teacblnq Staff/a Publ/clv Eunc~ett Cenfets 

lied 1~ the Registry Educational.levels oftaachlng·staff In publicly fund~d 
enro · centers, 2009 

Reslstry Rate of Penetration of Early i j Q~allflcatlons:of Teachlns Staff In Publicly l Chlldhooil Worltforce (17,000 Estimate) I j Funded Centers 2009 

! 8~ I ! ~200·,-~~uy~~----~--~~----Tl 
j 7,000 1 l ~000 
j: I l a 
~~ ! l ~ 
1 3~ ! f 
l~ i ~~ 
lt.ooo ! 
i 0 

i ~. na2,656 2008, n=S~ 21109~ n=7,160 I 
i • Privately Funded Participants • P~bllcly Fuilded Panldpanb I_ 
: · - I I 

··• I 

Story behind the baseline: The:-Early Childhood 
Professional Registry Is an on-lin. database-of 
Individuals who work In the early cere and·educetion 
field. This measure shows a penetration rete by the 
Registry of 42% "of the total estimated early cere and 
education workforce of 17,000.- (Shaping Young Lives, 
Child Health and Development-Institute, 2005) 

The growth In participants Is a direct result of Head Start 
staff added to the mandatory enrollment of all DSS and 
SDE funded program staff. The Registry-has captured . 
100% of the publicly funded staff and approximately 
23% of staff In privately funded programs who voluntarily 
registered. 

Proposed actions to tum the curve: Increase the 
Registry's rate of penetration of the total workforce by 
enrolling any new publicly funited progra(I1S and 
approved DeP&rti'J'Ient of Public Health head teachers 
Into the Registry. 

Submitted: February 2010 
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Levelsl-6 Levels 7-8 Levels g;.lo Levels 11-1~ 

IITeachers, n=1,715 II Assistant Teachers, n=1,653 

SJsnlftcance of career Ladder Levels 
1--6 Entry. level 7-8 Mid leilel _ 
9-10 Assa~ oesree 11-15 Satllelor oearee or Hlsher 

Story behind the baseline: This measure, using 
Registry data, shows the qua111ications of teachers and_ 
assistant teachers In publicly funded centers. In 2009, 
82% of teachers met the state standard of a 1~1 7 
(CDA and 12 ECE cr8dlts) or above, with 60% having an 
associate degree or higher. Only 33% of_ assistant 
teachers were at level 7 or above and 16% had a · 
degree. There Is no substantial change from 2008. 
Publicly funded canters Include DSS Ctllld Development 
programs, SDE School Readiness programs and federal 
and state funded Head Start programs. 

Proposed actions to tUm the curve: Target training, 
scholarships and professional development planning for 
teachers and assistant teachers who do not hold a CDA 
credential and 12 early childhood credits, while also 
moving the workforce beyond a CDA toward degrees 
using these Initiatives. 

Performance Measu~ 3: TIBinlao Program In 
Child Deyetopment.BOC! $TART Educatjoa. Boilus 
Percent of participants who complete modules In the 
Training _Program lr:~ Child Development, FY07, FY08 
and FY09. 

TPCD. Partldpant Completion Rates 
FYo7~08,09 

Module 
I 

II FY07, Na280 

Modules 
1&11 

Modules 
1·111 

Modules 
I·IV 

IIFYOB, N=174' "IIFY09, N=244 

. I 

Story behind the baseline: The graph represents· 
percentages of participants In the TPCD who completed 

-each module. Slgnlficani Increases occurred in FY08, ln. 
modules II, Ill and IV compared to FY07. These results 
were sustained and even exceeded In FY09. Of . 
particular note Is the 85% completion rate of Module IV 
participants. This Is a direct result of START Educational 
Bonuses and-other supports and _Incentives given to 
participants ~Y CCAC and the training agencies. The 
START Bonuses reward completion of modules, 
obtaining e CDA credential and 12 early childhood 
college ~Its. 

·proposed actions to tum the curve: CCAC will _ 
Implement a redesigned TPCD and continue the START 
Bonuses In order to retain participants through the full 
course of modules, completion of the CDA and awarding 
of 12 college credits. CCAC will track the progress of 
these participants. 
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Program RepOrt Card: Connecticut Charts-A-Course·(CCAC) 

Progrllill P•;pose~ To provide ~ coordinated ·anc1 comprehensive system of early childhood professional development and progriun improvement 
Coillribllles to Pop•lllllon Qiulllly of Life Res•lt: Ready by ?ive and Fine by Nine: All Connecticut children are healthy and ready for school success at age S, by promoting a 
(J\Jalified ancl.highly skilled early childhood workforce and quality program environments. . 

Performance Measure 4: Scholacsh/oASSfstancie Performance Measure,s: A!iCI!ditatiOn Facilitation 
fllllDll1 Ptplgct fAFPl 
Distribution of scholarships leading to various Rate of successful ~ccreditatlon of AFP. centers. 
educational levels. 

·f 
'! 
I 
.I 
! 
·j 
:i 
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·4110 

3110 

2110 
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Distribution of Scholarships by Level of 
Course_~ric or Fees Requlrlns Assistance 

I 
:j 0 t 
j COA Pathways ~ate Bachelor's or ! 

:i credit d~~Ea hiB=~a __ !!_;.· 

i 8FY07, n=639 8FYOS, 11"'983! 8FY09, n--847 . 
.. ;., i .... ,.! . . ... t ..... .%. ...••• -••• I . i .. £.. ... 2 .. 1., 

Story behind the baseline: This inEiasure shows the 
. distribution of sCholarship reclpien~ .by the educational 
level they are seeking to achieve. Scholarships are 
evei!able to staff of publiclY, fund~d programs within 
established priorities, The distribution of sch9larshlps 
contlnu~ to shift from. entry level training to more 
associate and higher degree coursew0rk as 
professionals persisted In pursuing their education and 
took advantage of the scholarship program. Because 
higher .level counies cost mora, the number of 
schoiarshlps decreased _from FY08. 

Proposed actions to tum the curve: Continue to target 
staff of publicly funded programs In order to meet 
tea~er r:equl~:~~ment and COf'!'lpliance with state law and 
NAEYC accreditation. CCAC counselors will approve 
scholarships that directly align with planned academic 
programs of study to effectively move early childhOod 
professionals to degree completion. 

Submitted: February 2010 
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NAEYC Aa:tedhaitlon Results for Centers 
Enrolled In AFP, Z007 a 2008 

r:+----
-~ 

l 40 +-------
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J 
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Accredited 

Re-Acc!"edlted Old nat 
complete 

ptDCI!SS 

Contlnulnaln 
process 

Story behind the baseline: This measure tracks the 
results of centers enrolled In the ·cCAC Accreditation 
Facilitation Project (AFP) since 2007 when NAEVe 
launched.its rigorous .n&W system. During· 2007 AFP 
placed special emphasis on re-accraditatlon because of 
the .large number of !Sites needing to meet accreditation 
requirements under an NAEYC established deadline. 
Of the sites that enrolled In AFP In 2007, 82% achieved 
accreditation. In 2008, 59% of AFP sites are successful 
thus far. Because of the length of time and amount of 
program Improvement wotk asSociated· with NAEYC 
Accreditation, 28 sites continue .In the process from 
these previous years. AFP enrolled 65 new sites In 
2009 (28 for new accreditation and 39 for re­
accreditation). 

Proposed actions to tum the curve: Within available 
resources, continue to provl~e Individualized support to 
enrolled programs, maintain a steady straam of new 
sites Into the AFP, and reach out to.all sites, so that CT 
remains at a top national rank for sites successfully 
achieving NAEYC Accreditation. . · 

Performance Measure 6: Administrator 
Course f'art/clpat!on 
The number of early childhood administrators who 

. participated In AFP sponsored coursework, 2007~9. 

Pro1ram Administrator Couriework 2007, 

Administration Rnanca.ln 
&_Supervision Programs 

Leadership In FemUy and 1 
Programs Community ; 

Involvement ; · 

112007, n=112 112008, n=153 H2009, n=12~ 

Story behind the baseline: This maesura shows the 
number of students In CCAC/AFP sponsored college 
courses for program administrators; 2007 - 2009. The 1 
nuinbar of 1\tuden~ Increased from 1121n three different· 
competency,area courses In 2007 to 153 In four· 
competency areas In 2008, thEin decreased to ·124 In 
_2009, beCause of adjustments In .the mix of courses with 
higher costs. There Is substantial demand for these 
courses. DPH now requires at least 3 administrative 
credits for ·new administrators (as of 1/10) and NAEYC 
requires at least 9 credits. Through 2009, there were 
872 partiCipants (some taking more than one class) 
since courses began In 2000. 

Proposed actions to tum the curve: Add classes In 
personnel management and lncraase CCAC course 
offerings within 5 competency areas to build education 
adlfancement. Fund additional coursewotk for Individual 
administrators with scholarships. Target·adminlstrators · 
whose programs ara being accredited or re-accredited 
byNAEYC. 
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Scholarship Requests by Occupation 
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Sch~larship Requests by Ladder Level 

500. c:=:=:=:=:------------~~-----t----~-t--------------------~ 400 

300 

200 

100 

485 moving to a CDA 
647 moving to an AS 
404 moving to an BS 

As· 

Level Level 
11 12 

BS 
by2015 

:;tate Law 

D Scholarship Requests 

Level Level Level 
13 14 15 

Registry Data January 2010 

l 
·I 
I 



Teachlns Staff In Publldv Funded Centers ·1Z/07/Z009 
Teachers Assistant Teachers 

Education and Tralnlns career Ladder Level Number Percent Number Percent 
BA or more plus 12 ECE credits · .. ,;_- .. 

11-15 621 36" 120 7" .. ' 

AS plus 12 ECE credits 9-10 414 24" 142 8" 
CDA plus 12 ECE credits" or 30 credit credential 7-8 356 21" 273 16" 
CDA or 12 ECE credits 6 151 9" 337 20" 
Less than a CDA or 12 ECE credits 1-5 186 11" 807 48" I 

TOTAL 1728 1679 

Source: CT Charts-A-course Professional Registry 

Meets the current state law for teacher In a publicly funded program 
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CONN ECT.ICUT 

VOICE·s 
FOR CHILDREN 

Testimony Supporting S.B. 278: "An Act Conceming Truancy" and 
Supporting'S.B. 275: 11An Act Concerning Sta&'Qualifications for School ReacliJiess 

· Programs !of 2015" 
Carl ·Carson, Tamara Kramer, Alexandra Dufresne, J.D., and Cyd Oppenheimer,JD. 

EduationCoamm~ · 
March 1, 2010 

Senator. Gaffey, Representativ~ Fleisc:hmai:m. and distingUished Members of the Education 
Committee: . 

We test:i,fy tod~y on behalf ofCo~ecticut :Voices for Children,·a research-based public eduation 
and advocacy organizati~n that war~ statewide to promote the well-being of Connecticut's 
children, youth, ~ famiUes. 

Connecticut Voices for Children llljJportr S.B. 278- "An Act CO~g Truancy.'' ·and S.B .. 275-
"An Act Conceming·StaffQualifiations for Sc;hool Readiness Propms for 2015.~' . 

I. Connecticut Voices !o~ Children supports S.B. 278, which Will help Co~e!=Ucut better 
serye truant students. · 

Truancy1 is a signifi~t i:isk factor for dropout, delinquent behavior, and. school failure. 2 Reseuch 
shows that attendance -rates in ninth grade-are the best predictor of whether a high school freshman 
wiil graduate ~n-lime &om high school.3 In Connecticut, police officers have noted the significant 
link between reducing truancy and prev(:llbng juvenile delinquency. 4 Truancy is also a risk faCtor for 
adult c:riminal justice involvement and in~tion.5 Res~ in Connecticut and nationally 
indiates that umriet eduational and mental health needs are signifi~t ca.uses of truaJ:lcy.6 

I Section 10-198a ofthe.Coonec:tic:ut Genenl Statutes defines a truant student as "a child age·&ve to eighteen, 
incl~ WJjo is enrolled in a public or private school and has four unez:cused absences &om school in any· 
one month,or ten unez:cused abs!=Dces &om school in any scho~ year.'; Connecticut General Statute!~ 
Section 10-1988. (a).AvailablC online at: http://c;ga.cr.gov/2009/pub/chapl68.htm#Sec:l0-198a,bgn.; A 
habitually truant studept is de&ned in statute as "a child age five tO eighteen, inclusive, who is enrolled in a 
public or private school and.bas twenty unexC:used absences within a school year." Connecticut General 
Statutes Section 1Q-200. Available onliD.e at: http;//"'''W·qB·ct.gp,•/20Q?/pllh/~hapl68.htm#Sccl0-
200hqn. 

Z·Myriam L. Baker, Jane Nady Sigmon, and M. Elaine Nugent. 'Truancy Reduction: Keeping Students in 
School." Office of Ju~ Justic::e and D~~~-Preventio~.Y.::.~· pepsrtment ofJustic:e:.·Septcmber 
2001. p. 1. Available online at: hnp://u'»'-w;ru;jp.&Qv/pdfftlesl/ojjclp/188947 pdf. 

3 Manpower I;>emonstration Res~ Center, ''Fast F~ Nin.n-Grade Attendance Rates Predict High 
School.GraduatioiL" August 2007. Available online at: http://www.mdrc.org/are~Lfiu:L35.html. 
4 s,, r.g., S Goode, "Officers Fmd Few l'iuants in. City Sweep."Hsn1fori/ ~ May 4, 2007; M GmigB, 
''Police, Panel Staffers WJII VISit Truant _Students." Nrw H1111111 Rlgirlir, Febnwy 15, 2007. . 
s See note 2, p. 2. -. . 
'Andrea Spencer and Emily Breon. "Truancy: A Ooser Look- The LiDk Between Unmer Educational 

Needs and. Truancy~" Center for Children's Advocacy. p. 4; ~-note 2, P: 2. · 

.H 'll(!hime\· ·\\'<"11111:' • :-.I•"W 1-l:w.::n, CTI)(,5JII• Ph, inc ~111 4r111. 42-111• l';n: ,!IIi 4911--1..!42 
5:\ O:~k S~rl. Suite- ·15 • Hanfunl. CT ll(illlh • Phnne K6ll·5411·-1f•(•l • fo"ax 1160-!\411178] 

'IX'eh ~ire: W\lo"W.clli.J~Iinl...o~ 
H ·lllllil: vuic:c!s('!lcr)Utl~link.urg 
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p1irsuant to the provisions of subsection (c) of section 10-220 of the general 
statutes." · · · 

S.B .. 278 also states a timeframe in which the superintendent.of schools.must file a Family with 
Service Needs·petition ·after attemf~ tO engage a student and his or her family in solving the truancy 
problem. have. been unsuccessful.1 This umeframe is needed to ensure that students and families ·arC: 

. referred to the services they need in .a timely manner. A lack of a timeframe risks a dday.in refeml 
and the possibility of:a student· slipping· ~y withou_t services and ·with Continued chronic absenteeiSm.. 
ConnectiC:utVoic~s for Children recommends that the language in S.D. 278, S!=c.l (c) be 
clar.ified to read: . 

~ •• notl~ter tbtuJ fliftet:D: dsys] teri scbool dan ·lifter fsilun: to attend sucb 
meetiDg ... • 

This language p~Qe~ a cl~ p~eter that will help school personnel to address needs of truant 
.students ·earlier, befo~ truancy becomes chronic. · 

.. These provisions will help Connecticut to consistendy identify its truant population and to setVe 
·these students in a timely manner, thereby reducing truancy; By reducing truancy rates, Connecticut · 
can promote positive outcomes for its students, including increased school achievement, higher 

1 graduation ~tes, and lower _delinquency rates. 

II. Connecticut :Voices for Children s~ngly supports tlle implementation-of S.D. 275. which 
would 'amend the pre-school teacl;ler· stanclatds established by P.A. 0>245 for school 
readiness program.. 

In 2005,legislation was passed that created a ·new req~ent for teachers. in preschool classrooms 
. that were redplenti of school readiness .funding. Curren~y. a school readiness classroom is only 

required to have .one adUlt who has a child development associate degree and 12 co~ege credits, 
which are four three-credit courses. The requirements set out in PA 05-245 re~ that each . 

· classroom ~ve·an adult with a minimum of either a bachelor's: degree ~ early c:Jilldhood education,. 
childhood developm:ent,..or a·related field, or a certificatioQ.'with an endors~ent·in early childhood 
education or ,spe!=ial education by July.1, 2015. With only 36% of the teachers in state-funded 
ptogramsis CUJreQdy holding bachdor's degrees and 24o/o ofthe teachers in these programs holding 
!!Sso·ciatc: degrees, ·:Public Act 05-245: sets· a goal that wo~ be unachi~ble wi,tbin five years. · 

Senate.Blll275 weuld maintain the intentofPA 05-245, which was to raise the standards and 
qualifieations for teachers working with the state's youngest children, while creating a goalthatis 
att&inable. This new proposai requires. that by 2Q15, at least 50% of early childhood teachers in 
state-funded programs ~old a bachelor's degree 'from an approved, C9~p~ti:ncy-based.program and 
the remaining teachers mus~ hal~ an associa~A~~-~.m. ~_approved, competency-based 

14 Section10.:1'98a (b) of the COnnecticut·Generai Statutes states i:hat a· meeting shall be held· with the parent 
or guardian of a child within ten school days of that child meeting the definition of a truant student. 
Connecticut Geneml Statutes Section 10-198a (b). Available onliDe at: 

· hap;llqp.ct,gov/2009/pub/c:bapl68.ban#Sed0-198a.htm 
1s Publicly ~ded refers tO all SDE School Readiness, DSS state funded ceo~ and state-funded Head St3rt: 
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Testimony of Mary Loftus Levine, CEA. Director of Policy tllid 
Professional Practlce 

Before the Education Committee oil March 1, 2010 

Rlliaed Bill No. Z7S, LCO No. 138'1 · · . 
Ail Act Conc~ing "Stllff Qualljiclltlons ff!r"S.chool Re~~dlness Progillllts 

for2015 

ad · 

Rllised Bill No. 279, LCO iVo. 1389 
An Act Concemuig.Forelgn Languages Tlillght in Public Schoois · 

· My lialile is Mary Loftus Levine, imd lam the Director of Policy and 
· Professional Practice for the Connecticut Education Associati011; · 
representing over 40,000 educators in our great public schools. I ~ here 
to testify against lUised Bill No. 275 regarding the staff qualification's 
bill. 

. As educirtors, we understand the importao:ce of school readiness projjrams· 
not only for our. students as a proven way to clo"se the achiev:em.en:t gap, 

· but for the ecoriori:li.c future of our state. Just last week, I watched an · 
· ·interview by chatlie Rose on the 1atCst in brain research·on·iilf'intaiid 

toddler learning regarding language development We know·_tluit f~ . 
example, children can learn not only their native language blit mUltiple 
languages before age 3 far more easily thaJi not only an adult but even 
faster than a teenager, ·b~ause of the way are brains are wired. · 

· the ~omist Richard Rothstein (~et education eoluminst fi;r.tb:e :. · 
· . ·New York; Tittles) n:cently reported a study which compared the laliguage 

development of children of college edUcated parents to those who are in 
non-college_ edutated homes. n,i~ study shows that th~ level of 
vocabulary and the number of words a child hears as an infant-ana. toddler 
has a c:Hrect con-elation to that child's achievement levels ·by third grade. 
All other· research clearly shows it is ~more economical to put 4ollars 
into eady childhood now than into remediation, .and in the wom ·cas~ 
scenario, into incatceration facilities later:. where 18rge·petcelit8ges of 
inmates _never had the opportunity to eVe:iJ.leam to read. 

-over-
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But what has Comiecticut done? 

Since -2003, Connecticut has been "kicking the can down the road" further and further. In fact 
- last year, the date to require teachers to be certified in early childhood or hold a bachelor's 

degree was pushed to 2015. This bill now ~es that situation even worie by lowering tliis 
requirement e\Tcm furtb:er.lfthis bill were to pass, only 50% of a preschool staff would be 
teqlJirtd to have these· etedentials by 2015. · · 

. · .i would also like to chaw your attention to our State Board ofEdu.cation's recently adopted 
February 3, -2010Position Statement on Early ailldhood Education which I have attached, 
p..09Uiatly the 8th bullet:. "Yowig children learn best D-oin highly qualified teachers with apeeific 
··iraining to effectively address the 'miique learning needs of young children. •• 

This bill makes it .. mol'e and mote impossible fut us to ever close.the ~ev~ent gap,·to 
~mpete internationally with countries where high quality preschool is a right. to say notlihig of 
haw further weakening our early childhood education pplicy contn"butes to our poor Coimecticut 

~-:economy. 

~ . "For an these reasonJ we ask that you not support -RaiSed 8i11 No. 275. 
-· -----------------'------· _______________ , ..... ___ , ___________ ·-·----....-

-Bo"'fvever, I am lien to iestity in favor of:Raiiecf·iliJl No. 219. which increases the miniii1um 
. high school graduation credit requirement to twent}i-two frOm twenty by adding not fewer tbaii: 
. tWO ctedits in world languages. 

. . 

· · We also are in fayot .of~e flexibility this bill allows for students to meet these requireineiits, but 
: .. caution you on the hick of standards in lines 62-63. regarding the use of on-line coursework. We 
· · .. are in favor of Oli-line:courses and have woiked collab()ratively with the Connecticut Consortium: 
· . f~ Online Leariiitig and with the Virt_ual High S.chool iiJ. Massachusetts. 

·We suggest tJle bill.be amended to· reflect b'est practices ap.d to ensure ·courses are taken ·trom · 
::legitimate, high ctualitypl'CJViders, i~ywith on-site mentors at the student's high school_tO 

· ·ptovi<fe the ~port needed for many stud~ts to be SlltCes~ful wiih.~nline educatiOil. · 

- . tliank you:. 

·, 
' 
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Raised·Bill275: AN ACT CONCERNING STAFF QUALIFICATIONS FOR SCHOOL 
IU;ADINESS PROGAAMS FOR 2015 

The.DepiP1Jllent. of Education strongly supports Raised Bill275, An Act Con·cernilig Staff 
Qualifications for Schooi Readiness Programs for 2015. Current law requires that by 2()15 
school readiness classrooms are_staffed with teachers who hold(1) a bachelor's degree from an 
accredited higher education institution in early childhood education, child development, or a 
related ·commissioner-approved field; or (2) a teaching certificate with a sp~cial education or 
eaily childhood endorsement. This "target stand~d cannot·be r~ac~ed given: (1) the insufficient 
nu~bers of four .. year Early Childhood Education (ECE) degree programs; and (2) the.time it · · 
takes for those pursuing these degrees to complete their program. 

. . 

This bill seeks to remedy these problems by revising the staff requirements to require that 
half of the teach~r:s m programs accepting scho.ol readiness 'funds have either (1) a bachelor's" 
degree from an accredited higher education institution or (i) a teaching certificate with an early 
childhood educ~tion endors~ent. The remaining half of the teachers must have an associate's 
degree from art accredited'higher.education institution. All teachers, whether they have a 
bachelor's degree or an:associ~te's degre~~ would have to.either obtain a new early childhood 
credential that establishes competencies based on performance by completing a program of 
study approved by the Commissioner of Higher Education or hold a teaching certificate in early 
childhood education . 

. The 20.15 ,standards in current state law are unattainable for a number of reasons. First, DHE 
analysis demonstrated ·it is not possible to prepare enough bachelors' level·teachers to meet this 
requrrement by 2015- only 31% of teachers in these programs currently have a bachelor's 
degree. Further, certified teachers normally do not accept positions in .cornmurtity settings. They 
take teaching positions in the public schools where the salaries are higher and the benefits and 
hours are better. 

While some may see the revised staffing requirements proposed in this bill as a step 
backwards, this bill actually raises the current standards for all teachers in state-funded School 
Readiness, Head Start, and DSS Child.Cai'e."Centers (community-based early cb!ldhood.settings) 
to an attainable standard for 2015. This proposal aligns with national policy and it representS 
significant progress over our c~ent standard. As such, the Department of Education supports 
Raised Bill 275. 
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dissuade students who m.:i,.ght avo_id careers in . 
science simply for this dissection. I mean, 
there's -- this is a .decision based on eth · - -· 
ethics and don't we want our future doctors 
and scientists to be driven by that sense of 
compassion. I mean, !_think that's an 
attribute· we should really nurture and give 
be more inclusive in our -- our learning 
environment. Jus_t something ·to cons·ider. 
Thank you. 

REP. FLEISCHMANN: Thank you, Repres-entative . 

. And I just want to encourage members to 
remember that this is a public hearing and 
that every comment you make should end with a 
question mark, because there are 55 people 
waiting to give their publ~c testimony. With 
.that I'd like to turn to Rhona Free. 

RHONA FREE: Good afternoon, Senator Gaffey, 
Representative Fleischmann, and members of the 
Education Committee • 

For the record, I am Rhona Free, vice 
president of .Academic Affairs at .Eastern 
Connecticut State· University speaking on 
behalf of Elsa Nunez, president of Eastern. I 
have with me Julia DeLapp, the director of our 
Center for Early Childhood Education. 

Thank you very much for the opportunity to 
test.ify today. We are ·grateful for: yo"Ur 
advocacy for education and the qifferenc.e it 
can make, not on,ly f·or our students, but for· 
our state. 

I would like to offer some comments on Senate 
Bill 380, AN ACT CONCERNING EARLY CHILDHOOD 
EDUCATION .CREDENTIALING. The bill directs the 
Commission~r of Education to use unexpended 
funds for providing profes·sional development 
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to School Read,ine~s staff to meet the· 
qualifications and competencies of early 
childhood te.achers in state funded preschool 
programs. These require, by 201S, that in 
each classroom there will be an indiv:l.dual 
with a bache1or's degree in early childhood 
edl,l"Cation or certification. 

Current law requires School Readiness teachers 
to have a minimum of a bachelor's degree by 
201S. However, there is growing evidence that 
suggests that this standard is unachievable. 
At this time, less than a third of these 
tec;~.che.rs hold a bach~lor'··s degree. 
Furth~rmore, the St-ate Department of Higher 
Education conducted an analysis and concluded 
that bee.ause of the time required for students 
to complete their bachelor's degrees, 
achievi~g the 201S goal would require 
extraordinary m~asures. Moreover, the SO/SO 
require.ment is the standard that has been set 
by .the federal government for Head Start and 
by the National Association for the Education 
of Young Children . 

I would urge the Committee to consider 
combining th~ bil.l before you. with Senate Bill 
27S, AN ACT CONCERNING STAFF QUALIFICATIONS 
FO.R SCHOOL READINESS PROGRAMS BY 201S~ which 
requires that by 2 (ns these ·teachers must hold 
an: associat·.e' s or a bachelor's degree from an 
approved competency-based higher education 
program. A minimum of SO percent of teachers 
in each program must have a bachetor's degree 
and the remaining SO percent of t·eachers must 
have an: associate's degree. Individuals 
graduating from these approved programs would. 
also earn an Early Childhood Teacher 
Credential·as documentation of meeting· this 
·competency-based standard. 

Eastern Connecticut State University is· 
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uniquely positioned to help te~chers and the 
State reach, this 50/SO requirement. ECSU 
offers, as part of its current teacher 
preparation program, several courses that 
could be s·lightly modified to serve ·as ·the 
foundation of an appropriate competency-.based 
baccalaureate program for School Readiness 
teachers.· we·would be willing, in 
collaboration with other higher educat·ion 
institutions in Connecticut, to develop a 
program that would a"rticulate with a-ssociate 
degree programs currently offered in the 
communi.ty colleg~s. 

We would also be happy to work with 
nontraditional education providers; in 
particular, Cparter Oak State College, to 
design a program that can be taken to the 
workplace using a·combination of 

· technology-assisted courses and on-ground 
courses, as we11 as hands-on components, in an 
effort to create the capacity to ntee·t the 
demands on higher· education programs that this 
standard would imply . 

Eastern, iri collaboration wi.th Centra.l, 
Southern and Western Connecticut S~ate 
U;n.iversities, has capacity_to offer an 
innovative credit;.earning program that uses 
technology to promote ·the professional 
development of preschool teachers and 
childcare providers within their worksites. 
Eastern also host -- houses the Center fo.r 
Early Childhood Education th,at _opened in 2007 
as a mult-idisciplinary research and t-raining 
ins·titute .. This- tremendous resource would 
facilitate any proposal for a techno1ogy-based 
preschool teacher education program. · 

The possibilities are exciting, and the need 
for enhanced teacher training for this 
workforce is evident. We, at Eastern, stand 
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ready.to partner, to develop, and deliver high 
quality baccalaureate level cour~e work to 
this very significant workforce. 

Thank you for giving me the opportunity to 
speak today, and ·r would be happy to answer 
any questions you may have. 

REP. FLEISCHMANN: Thank you for your testimony and · 
for clarifying for many who might not 
understand "tha.t this new SO/SO requirement 
actually represents something that's . 
aspirational that is beyond where we are now 
and would help us provide the kind of early 
chi.ldhood. educ;:ation we'd -like· to. 

Senator Gaffey. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Thank you, Chairman Fleischmann. 

Thank _you, Rhona. 
Chairman's comment. 
was excellent . 

I -- I want to echo the 
.I thought this testimony 

Just let me ask you that in the face of 
reality here with !"ewer and fewer 
baccalaureate-degreed people staying within 
your early childhood cla~sroom ~nd going out 
to teach in .. other positions where they.',re far 
better compensated, in the ideal ·world, I' 
would have a hope that the early chi~dhood 
teachers were. compensated to the level as 
every other teacher, but in reality they're 
not and with current budget constraints 
doesn't ~ppear that t;hey will be for some 
time. So in 'light of that reality and my 
conce_rn that we are going t.o ·recede even 
further the amount -- the number of 
baccalaureat~-degreed staff that are in the 
early School ·Readiness programs, does it make 
sense for us to be looking at an alternative 
credential? I mean, my ·concern is that we 
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won't be at SO/SO, it'll slide all of a s.udO,en 
to 40./6.0 and whatever. So should we· be 
looking at an .alternative credential here, a 
--you know, like associate'S plus 
concentration with ·the type of examples you 
used with Eastern working the Charter Oak with 
online courses, et cetera? 

RHONA. FREE: I think, at this point, we would 
encourage aiming for the 50/50 requirement by 
2015. As an economist, one of my thoughts 
would be that as the demarid for -- Early 
"Childhood Education teachers to have a 
bachelor's degree goes into effect t.hat woul.d 
have the effect .of pu_shing up. salaries for 
Early C~ildhpod Education teachers and that 
might at·tract more current. students into ·those 
programs. 1 think that we. also have t,he 
.capability to provide distance education and 
other types of alternative deliveries·so that 

.some of the people who are currently working 
in Early Childhood Education but don'·t have a 
degree can get one and that helps us to_ mee·t 
the .SO/SO requirement by 2015' as well . 

I turn to Ms. ~eLapp who may have other 
thoughts about the alternative credential. 

SENA'!'OR GAFFEY: How would you do that? ·Let me 
just ask tpe'question now. I mean, in -- .in 
the programs around Connecticut be~ause we've 
been at this for quite some time. We wrote 
the law about· 13 years ago. And we wanted to 
ensure ·quali_ty and that·' s why we put pretty 
high standards in our -- in our programs. 
What is the· status out here today, 'do you know 
as far as, I mean, we're ~triv-ing to SO/SO, 
but what do we have in actuality out in these 
programs as far as the ratio of degree versus 
nondegree staff? 

JULIA DELAPP: .Well, we did hear from Mr. Gay 
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earlier that it's about 36 percent of the lead 
teachers have bachelor's degre~s. And I don't 
have the -- I could actually grab them o:Ut, 
statistics. showing ho·w many have associate's 
de·grees and how many· have less than that. But 
we have a long way to go. It's something 
like, I think, some analysis that was done by 
members of the Early Childhood cabinet had 
done some analysis that indicated that we 
would ne.ed ·ove·r 1, 000 teachers. We need to 
prepare tnem based on attrition of the 
teachers· who are currently in the field. ··We 
would need to basically educate -- get 
.credentialed 1, 000 additional teachers by 2015 
in order t·o meet the current number of 
teachers in those degree programs. 

One thing that I would like to say is that 
with"the proposed credential, with an. 
·associate'~·degree, and in some cases that 
could actually increase the qualifications of 

· teachers in cent~rs right now because -it 
ensures a minimum coverage of early childhood 
course work in pedagogy and right now that -is 
not in the current legislation. So you could 
get a bachelo~'s degree in early childhood or 
in a related field, and there is no standard 
for ensuring t~at they've really had broad. 
coverag~ of early childhood and understand. how 
t·o put that int.o practice. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Ok~y. So can I ask that you 
submit alternative language for our 
consideration in this bill that would very, 
very helpful. I agree with the you, the bill 
should be combined. But, with reg a, rd. "to the. 
qual-if'ications., if you could please. submit to 
Chairman Fleischmann and myself and the 
Commit-tee some alternative language that you'd 
think would be optimal. Considering where we 
are in this point and time, as far as how many 
are baccalaureate and how many are hot. How 
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many are ·not even associate degree d,egreed 
staff, that :would 'be helpful. 

JULIE DELAPP: Certainly. 

SENATOR GAFFEY: Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

REP. FLEISCHMANN: Oka:y. Questions? 

Representative Cook. 

R,EP. COOK: Thank you, Mr. Chair. 

Bear wi.th me for a second. I'm trying to put 
my hands. aroUhd a couple of things. 

In the testimony that was received earlier and 
then also the charts of course gives out data 
about how many teachers do hold a bachelor's 
and the percentages of -- that are or no.t 
there·. ·The S0/50, are you ~aying that it'.s 
completely not obtainable by 2·015? Or are you 
thinking that it is something that we could 
actually go forward with? 

JULIA DELAPP: Wha,t' s not obtainaple is that all 
teachers would. have t.o have a bachelor's 
degree. I .--- I do think that 50/50 is 
obtainabl.e particularly if they're supports in 
place; scholarships, and the assurance that· we 
can develop prqgrams that meet the needs of 
working individuals. 

REP·. COOK: AnO. how long do think that it would 
take ·a working individua1 to obtain a: 
bachelor's degree or an associa.te's·degree, if 
they're still trying to maintain the 
employment of which they have right now? 

JULIA DELAPP: Right. That's a huge challenge and 
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it depends on where they start. It of. ten 
takes four and a half years to get to -- go 
from nothing to an associate's degree, and_it 
could a .commensurate amount of time to 9et 
from ap associate's degree to a bachelor's 
degree. 

REP, COOK: J.lllr. Chair, i-f I may continue? 

Thank ·you .. 

And with that, we're also understanding that 
we're assuming that. they're going to have the 
ability acquire some type of scholar·ship or, 
you know:, assistance, if yo:u will. When a lot 
times the early childhood -- early childcare 
workers are making some.where in the 
neighborhood of 8 to 10 dollars an hour. Some 
of my very good friends 'have been in the same 
place· for 25 yea·rs and they're making $14 an 
hour.· 

How are they supposed to pay now for 
education, if assuming they cannot obtain some 
type o£ ·assistance, work to pay their bills 
that they have to keep and now be forced to, 
you know, acquire this education within four 
years? 

JULIA DELAPP: And those are all huge challenges 
and I think that's one of reasons why this 
legislation was -- 275 was proposed because 
there was so much concern that by 2015 
childcare workers just simply couldn't get 
there. We. do have resources in place right 
now, Connecticut Charts. of Course offers 
scholarships. fpr many of those individuals. 

And then I think, the other piece that's good 
about the particular ;Bill 380 i.s that it does 
direct that unspent money from school 
readiness·dollars would be used to support 
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individuals to get towards those degrees., 

REP. COOK: Do you know how many people we're 
looking to provide scholarships for? Let's 
say everybody needed to have a scholarship 
provided for them, would the Charts of Course 
be able to provide for all of those people? 
Could we a$~ them? 

Mr. Chair is that possible? I'm sorry. I 
know I'm -.- but I think we' re going on the 
assumption 'that ·peopl·e are go.ing to be able to 
do this and that there assuming that --

REP. FLEISCHMANN: 
question. 

It's -- It's a perfectly fair 

Charts of Course has given us their -- a 
breakdown of the numbers, if you'd like to 
have ·a.sidebar conversation with them that's 
fine, but they're not testifying now. So I'd 
like to limit the questions to these folks who 
are before us . 

JULIA DELAPP: Yeah. What .I can say is· that I 
share your concern that -- that we .need 
resources to help people get there and that it 
qontinues to be an issue that once they get 
there degree that the salaries :are low. And 
that -- that is definitely a concern. 

REP. COOK: And what happens to those individuals 
·tha:t are not able to .. obtain their bachelor's, 
or if we are not able to legislate an 
associate's degree. What happens to those 
people that are now employed at 2015 who are 
at that break? 

JULIA DELAPP: One option is they could become an 
assistant teacher in the classroom where they 
are in, or they could look for employment in a 
program that does not have state funding . 
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REP. COOK: So 11-ow we're unemploying people. The 
State is now going to force peopl.e to become 
unemployed in a position of ·which they've 
possibly been in for _20 or 25 years .or have 
them take a lower position, which would, in 
fact, make them have a lower pay. Am I 
correct? 

RHONA FREE: Well, this is the advantage o·f the 
50/.S·o Bill. Not every· head teacher would have 
to have .the bachelori s de_gree with the 50/50 
Bill.. With .the bill that r.equi_res 100 percent 
coverage, then I think the issue.-- you're 
issue is even more significant. 

JULIA DE~PP.: I do want to say, though, that -- I 
·mean, these ·are all. very important concerns, 
but it is also important that young children 
are in centers where there are qualified 
teachers and teachers who -- who have the 

.background to be ~ble to provide that. And 
there ar~ some very wonderful teachers out 
there who do not have degrees, but ~hey're 
also -some -- they're also some issues with 
quality in -- in some places:. And I speak to 
this as a mother of a three-year-old who went 
touring marty, many places before I chose the 
place where my ·child would go. And so I do 
I would not want to abandoned not ions o.f. 
ensuring th~t we ·-- .so;rt of placing a goal 
that we reach towards that we get t·eac;:hers ·to 
that point. 

I also want to point out that :Connecticut 
doesn't have -- there are many states that 
have higher standards than Connecticut. But I 
do -- I think wh~t -- the best thing we can do 
is to provide som·e support·s to get people to 
that point and providing a benchmark of having 
50 percent of ~he teachers. have a bachelor's 
degree and so percent· having an associate's 
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degree is. a step in the right direction. 

REP·. COOK: I would not disagree that we need to 
rais.e our standards. I mean, . I have children 
in the public school some. that have graduated. 
And I've worked in the early childhood system, 
.but I al-so think that we need to be very 
conscious of what we're doing to force the 
hand, especially, now in the fiscal times 
·we're in. We defipitely want t·o raise ·the 
bar. I'm not arguing tha:t· point at all, but I 
am arguing the fact that we do not want to 
unemploy people or force them to take a 
position of lower pa_y who's been in. a posi.tion 
for years be·cause of. something that :we'-re 
going to legislate. 

So I :would :really hope that we look. at that 
and try to figure out a way to grandfather 
people in and work through the process. I 
ju~t don't think that we're doing our job as 
legislators if we force people to lose their 
jobs. That's all I'm saying. 

Thank you, Mr. Chair. 

REP. FLEISCHMANN: Thank you, Representative. 

Further comments or questions for· the people 
before us, if not. 

Thank you very much for your time and 
testimony. 

Now we go to Don Fiftal. of- Darien. 

Mr. Superintende;nt, welcome, thank you for 
your long trip. Please .remember to turn on 
the microphone before· you begin. 

DONALD FIFTAL: Thank you, Mr. Chair and to the 
members of the Education Committee. I bid you 
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Testimony by Rhona Free, Vice President of 
Academic Affairs on behalf of Elsa M. Nunez, 
President of Eastern Connecticut State 
University Before the Education Committee, 
·rJiarch 8, 2010 

Good morning, Senator Gaffey; Representative Fleischmann and members of the Education 
Committee. For the record, I am Rhona Free, Vice Presid~nt. of Academic Affairs at Eastern 
Connecticut State University (ECSU) speaking·on. b.ehalf of Elsa Nunez, President of Eastern. 
Thank you very much fo~ the opportunity to testify today. W~ are grateful for your advocacy 
for education and the diff~rence it ca~ make, not only for our students but for our state. 

' I would like to offer some comments on Senate Bill 380, "An Act C~ncerning Early Childhood 
Education Credentialing. 11 The bill directs the ~om missioner of ~ducation to use unexpended 
funds for providing professional development to school readiness staff to meet the 
qualifications and cqmpetencies of early childhood teachers in state funded preschool 
programs-these require by 2015 that in each· classroom there will be an individual with a 
bachelor's degree in early childhood education _or certification. 

Current law (P~blic Act 05-245) requires School Readiness teachers to have a minimum·of a 
bachelor's degree by 2015. However, there is growing evidence that suggeSts that this 
standard is unachievable. At this time, less than a third ofthese teachers hold a ba~helor's 
degree. Furthermore, the State Department of Higher Ed_ucation conducted an analysis and 
concluded that because of the time require.d for students to complete their bachelor's degrees, 
achieving the 2015 goal would requir~ extraordinary measures. Moreover, the SO/SO 
requirement is the $ta_pdar:d that has been s~t by .the federal government for Head Start (by 
2013} and by the f!iationai.Association for t~e Education of Young Children (by 2015}. 

I would urge the Commi~ee to consid~r combining the bill before you with Senate Bill 275, "An 
Act Concer(ling Staff Qualifications for School Rea_diness Programs for 2015,11 which requires 
that by 2015 these teachers must hold an a~sociate's or a bachelor's degree from an approved 
competency-bas~d higher-education program. A minimum of SO percent of teachers in.each 
program must have a bachelor's degree and the remaining 5.0 percent of teachers must have. an 
associate's degree (50/5~ requirement)." Individuals graduating from these ·approved programs 
would also earn an· Early_Childhood Teac;her Credential (ECTC} as documentation of meeting this 
competency-based standard. 

Eastern Co~necticut.State University is uniquely positioned to help teachers· and the State reach 
this SO/SO requirement. ECSU offers, as part of its current teacher preparation program, 
several cou.rses that could be slightly modified to serve as the foundation of an appropriate 
competency-based baccalaureate program for School Readiness teachers. We would be. willing, 
in collaboration with other higher education institutions in Connecticut, to develop a program 
that would articulate with associate degree programs currently offered in the community 
colleges. · 
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